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HEARING DAY 21

Ontario Power Generation Inc.:  Application for an2

amendment to the operating licence for Pickering3

Nuclear Generating Station A4

We will now move to Item 3 of the5

agenda.  This is Hearing Day 2 on the matter of6

the application of Ontario Power Generation for an7

amendment to the operating licence for Pickering8

Nuclear Generating Station A.9

The first day of the public10

hearing on this application started on June 28th11

and continued on August 9th.  Both the applicant12

and Commission staff made presentations on June13

28th and on August 9th.14

The public was invited to15

participate either by oral presentation or a16

written submission on Hearing Day 2.  August 31st17

was the deadline set for filing by intervenors. 18

Notice of the Public Hearing 2001 H-8 Revision was19

published on June 29, 2001.20

I will note that the Commission21

members present for Day 1 of the hearing included22

Mr. Graham, Dr. Giroux, Dr. Barnes, Ms MacLachlan23

and myself.24

On August 9th, Mr. Graham,25
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Dr. Giroux, Dr. Barnes and myself were present. 1

Since Ms MacLachlan was absent on August 9th, she2

will be participating in the question period3

today, but she will not be participating in the4

decision.5

I note that both applicant and6

CNSC staff will present supplementary information7

today.  We will begin today's presentation with8

Ontario Power Generation's oral presentation as9

outlined in document H-17.1C.10

I understand that the President11

and CEO of Ontario Power Generation is with us12

today.  Mr. Osborne, welcome, but I understand13

that Mr. Strickert will be making the14

presentation.15

On that basis I turn the hearing16

over to Mr. Strickert.17

18

01-H17.1C19

Oral presentation by Ontario Power Generation Inc.20

MR. STRICKERT:  Thank you, Madam21

Chair.22

Good morning, Commissioners,23

ladies and gentlemen.  I am Bob Strickert, Vice24

President, Nuclear Support for Ontario Power25
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Generation.1

With me today, as has been2

mentioned, are Ron Osborne, President and Chief3

Executive Officer of Ontario Power Generation;4

Gene Preston, our Chief Nuclear Officer; Jim5

Burpee, our Senior Vice President of Pickering A;6

Pierre Charlebois, our Senior Vice President for 7

Technical Services and our Chief Engineer; Mike8

Williams, Manager, Regulatory Affairs at9

Pickering, and other members of our team.10

Today, we would like to respond to11

the interest expressed in reporting to the12

Commission at critical points in the return to13

service of each unit.  We would also like to14

complete the undertaking we gave at the August 9th15

hearing regarding the costs of the Shutdown System16

Enhancement.17

We suggest that the critical point18

in terms of reporting for Unit 4, and for each19

subsequent unit to be returned to service, is20

after the completion of the last commissioning21

test of the Shutdown System Enhancement.22

As such, we would like to appear23

before you at the public meeting following24

completion of the last commissioning test and the25
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associated assessment of the Shutdown System1

Enhancement on each unit's return to service.2

If it is acceptable to this 3

Commission, OPG then would appear four times in4

approximately the next two years to report on the5

return to service of Pickering A.6

In our reports to the Commission,7

we propose to:8

Advise this Commission on the9

results of the commissioning and testing of the10

safety systems for the Unit, including the results11

of the commissioning and testing of the Shutdown12

System Enhancement; and advise this Commission on13

the status of the subsequent units to be returned14

to service.15

At the August 9th hearing, we also16

undertook to clarify the costs of the Shutdown17

System Enhancement.  The total cost of the18

Shutdown System Enhancement installation will be19

approximately $125 million, of which $115 million20

was spent prior to the lay up of the station21

in 1997.  The $10 million balance is included in22

the project estimate and includes final23

installation and commissioning on all four units.24

Thank you.25
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We would be pleased to answer your1

questions.2

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.3

I would note that there has been a4

document submitted, a written submission by5

Ontario Power Generation, H-17.1D, but I6

understand that Ontario Power Generation does not7

intend to make a presentation on this information.8

MR. STRICKERT:  That is correct,9

Madam Chair.  We will not make a presentation.10

11

01-H17.1D12

Written submission by Ontario Power13

Generation Inc.14

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.15

With the Commission members'16

agreement, I will proceed to hear the presentation17

by CNSC staff prior to opening the floor for18

questions.19

With that agreement then we will20

now proceed to the oral presentation by the CNSC21

staff that is outlined in document H-17.C and I22

will ask Mr. Harvie to proceed, please.23

24

01-H17.C25
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Oral presentation by CNSC staff1

MR. HARVIE:  Thank you, Madam2

Chair, members of the Commission.  I am Jim3

Harvie, Director General of Reactor Regulation.4

During the two parts of Day 1 of5

the hearing, we made fairly detailed presentations6

to the Commission with our recommendations.  We do7

not intend to repeat these presentations today.8

Our report to the Commission today9

includes an updated version of the proposed10

licence that we are recommending to the Commission11

for Pickering A.  The licence has been revised12

from the previous version that Commission members13

have seen to include two conditions that were14

discussed in the previous hearings on the15

applications, but which were not included in the16

version of the licence attached to the first staff17

report, CMD 01-H17.18

These conditions deal with19

requirements for CNSC approval of reactor power20

increases in a staged fashion following restart21

and the requirement for Ontario Power Generation22

to conduct a follow-up and monitoring program for23

the Environmental Assessment.24

The other amendments to the25
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licence remain unchanged from those proposed in1

our previous report, CMD 01-H17.2

At the hearing on August 9th, the3

Commission, specifically Dr. Giroux, asked what4

information on the pressure relief duct at5

Pickering was provided to the Senate Committee6

before which we had appeared.  I did not have this7

information at that time and I committed to8

providing this information today.  So I will do so9

now.10

CNSC staff, specifically myself,11

Mr. Taylor, Mr. Utting, and Mrs. Maloney, appeared12

before the Senate Committee on February 24 in the13

year 2000.  The session was on nuclear reactor14

safety in general and not on any particular15

station. No specific information on the design of16

Pickering A or seismic hazards was discussed17

between our staff and the Senate Committee.18

To the best of our knowledge the19

Senate Committee has not requested or received any20

information on this subject from the CNSC or the21

AECB.22

As a result of Dr. Giroux's23

request, we did a search of the transcripts of the24

Senate Committee.  The pressure relief duct at25
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Pickering A was discussed during the appearance of1

Ontario Power Generation in front of the Senate2

Committee and there is some reference to that.3

At the meeting following today's4

hearing in Pickering A, we will briefly mention5

the actions that we have taken and require our6

licensees to take following the events of7

September 11th.  This will be discussed briefly 8

during the hearing, but information we are going9

to discuss then will not affect our10

recommendations today with respect of the11

relicensing of Pickering A.12

These are all the remarks I wish13

to make, Madam Chair.14

Thank you.15

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you,16

Mr. Harvie.17

On that basis, having heard from18

the applicant and also from CNSC staff, I would19

like to open now the floor for questions from the20

Commission members.21

Dr. Barnes.22

MEMBER BARNES:  To OPG.  You23

proposed for updates over the next two years to24

report in two areas, and I wonder if -- it may be25
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implicit -- a third area could be agreed to here. 1

When you report on the return to service of each2

unit that you include in there, a comparison of3

the commissioning of early units as are brought in4

line so that in fact we can compare one to another5

as they are brought in, rather than just reporting6

on each as individuals.7

MR. STRICKERT:  Yes.  Dr. Barnes,8

Bob Strickert, Vice President, Nuclear Support. 9

Yes, we could do that.10

MEMBER BARNES:  To staff.  The new11

condition that you put in 11.3 requires "CNSC12

approval for each increase in the nuclear reactor13

in a staged fashion".  Staged fashion isn't14

defined in any way.  Does it need to be defined? 15

I mean, all it is is a sequence of events here and16

I am not sure in a condition sense what that17

means.18

MR. HARVIE:  We have defined a19

series of stages at which we expect we would give20

approval to proceed to Ontario Power Generation. 21

We have not specified that explicitly in the22

licence because we would like to have some23

flexibility to vary it if there are unexpected24

findings.  We anticipate, we would approve the25
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removal of the shut-down guarantees and operation1

up to something like 1 per cent power and then2

there would be a limit at something like 5 per3

cent power, probably a brief one at 30 per cent4

power, and a subsequent one at 60 per cent power.5

If there were some unexpected6

findings, we may want to change that and require7

some further tests at intermediate power.  So we8

have our nominal agreement between Dr. Tong, our9

Senior Project Officer at Pickering, and the10

Pickering management as to what the hold points11

would be, but we would like to be able to vary12

that if something arises that would lead us to13

want to introduce additional hold points.14

MEMBER BARNES:  So if I get it15

right, there are specified hold points.  That's16

clearly understood between OPG and --17

MR. HARVIE:  Absolutely.18

MEMBER BARNES:  And that is true19

as far as OPG is concerned?20

MR. STRICKERT:  Yes.21

MEMBER BARNES:  What I am getting22

at here is it requires CNSC approval.  You can't23

give approval unless the hold points are in fact24

defined, it seems to me, but it certainly not25
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stated in the condition itself.  OPG?1

MR. STRICKERT:  Yes.  We2

understand the hold points.  We have asked3

Commission staff for a little more clarification4

on the precision of what would be involved in the5

hold points so that we can plan ahead.6

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Dr. Giroux.7

MEMBER GIROUX:  I will start off8

by thanking Mr. Harvie for the supplementary9

information.  I appreciate that.10

But since you do mention that this11

was discussed by Ontario Power with the Senate12

Committee, would Ontario Power have somebody here13

who would be aware of what information was given14

to the Senate Committee concerning the resistance15

of the pressure relief ducts to earthquakes?16

MR. STRICKERT:  Yes, we have17

people that were present at the Senate Committee18

that gave that information.  Yes.19

--- Pause20

MR. STRICKERT:  We will refer the21

question to Pierre Charlebois who is our Chief22

Nuclear Engineer and he has some staff assistance23

as well here.24

MR. CHARLEBOIS:  My name is Pierre25
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Charlebois, Senior Vice President, Technical1

Services and Chief Nuclear Engineer.2

The question, as I understand, has3

to do with the submissions to the Senate Committee4

relative to the analysis of pressure relief ducts5

under seismic events.  I believe that that6

analysis was carried out and completed and7

submitted to the CNSC in May of 2000 if I am8

correct.  But that particular information was not9

actually presented or submitted to the Senate10

Committee as such.11

MEMBER GIROUX:  Thank you.  That12

answers my question.13

May I go further.  On a different14

line but following up on Dr. Barnes' question15

about your proposal to appear four times for the16

Commission after commissioning of each of the17

reactors.18

Is your intention that this should19

precede the decision to restart or that this would20

be information?  I'm just thinking about the delay21

between submitting documents and then leading to22

the decision by the Commission itself.23

MR. STRICKERT:  Bob Strickert,24

Ontario Power Generation.25
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It would be an information update. 1

It would be provided after the GSS removal because2

we have to remove the guaranteed shutdown state3

and then go through a series of testing as we4

raise power on the reactor, which is a shutdown5

system enhancement testing.  The last major test6

is done at 60 per cent power.  We would review7

that test and then at the subsequent meeting8

following that test we would update for9

information to the Commission members.  That was10

our proposal.11

MEMBER GIROUX:  But at that time12

the reactor might be up at full power --13

MR. STRICKERT:  That is correct.14

MEMBER GIROUX:  -- in your view?15

MR. STRICKERT:  Yes, we have16

requested permission to remove the GSS through17

this hearing subject to the conditions that the18

staff have recommended and that is what we are19

requesting in this hearing.20

MEMBER GIROUX:  Thank you.  That21

is clear.22

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Mr.  Graham.23

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Thank you.  On a24

different line of questioning, at the last hearing25
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I believe, on the August 9th hearing, we heard1

from Mr. Lancaster, I believe, with Emergency2

Measures Ontario.  My question would be around3

immediate evacuation and evacuation plans and at4

that time we were given the information that there5

were plans being put in place for immediate6

evacuation.  However, the need to evacuate people7

immediately is not necessarily the way you were8

going because you figured you had up to possibly9

seven days.  I think that was reported in the10

transcript.11

My question would be to OPG, first12

of all, is have these evacuation plans been13

finalized and have they been all worked out with14

Emergency Measures Ontario?15

MR. STRICKERT:  Bob Strickert,16

Ontario Power Generation.  I will refer that17

question again to Mr. Charlebois our Chief Nuclear18

Engineer.19

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Just before you20

start, Mr. Charlebois, I also note that there is21

someone here from Emergency Measures Ontario.  I22

understand the Executive Director is here,23

Mr. McKerrell, so you should feel free to refer24

questions or ask him to comment as well.25
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MR. CHARLEBOIS:  Thank you.  My1

name is Pierre Charlebois, Senior Vice President,2

Technical Services and Chief Nuclear Engineer.3

The responsibility for emergency4

planning rests, in fact, with Emergency Measures5

Ontario and they have accountability for the full6

development of the plan, including the evacuation7

plan.  From our perspective we work very closely8

with EMO to put in place an emergency response9

plan and we understand that they have capability10

to respond 24 hours a day, seven days a week and11

can promptly initiate off site action as required. 12

But I would believe it would be appropriate to13

have EMO talk to the specific points of the plan14

relative to evacuation.15

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Do I have your16

agreement, Mr. Graham, to ask EMO to come forward. 17

I believe there is a microphone behind Mr. Blyth.18

Would you please introduce19

yourself?20

MR. FOX:  Madam Chair, Members of21

the Commission, my name is Bill Fox.  I'm the22

Manager of Plans with Emergency Measures Ontario. 23

Mr. McKerrell is en route.  He should be here24

within half an hour.  I'm sorry, having gone25
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through all this, can I ask for the question1

again?2

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Certainly.  I3

guess my first question was regarding emergency4

evacuation, emergency plans for evacuation and we5

were given the understanding at the last, I think,6

by Mr. Lancaster, the last day's hearing, that you7

would probably have up to seven days but you were8

looking at faster evacuation plans.  We also9

learned such things as the routes right now are10

not signed and things like that.  What I would11

like to have is an update on exactly where you12

stand right now with emergency preparedness and13

evacuations?14

MR. FOX:  Yes, Bill Fox, EMO15

again.16

Yes, certainly plans are in place. 17

The information that Mr. Lancaster gave at the18

last meeting was correct.  There are not route19

signs but evacuation plans do exist.  There are20

regular consultations with Durham Region and the21

communities within Durham Region on those plans. 22

Indeed, yesterday we had a meeting of what we call23

an "Evacuation Strategy Working Group" to review24

the plans and think about the adequacy of the25
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plans, and those plans have been exercised in the1

regular exercises that we do.  So evacuation2

planning is carrying on.3

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Immediate4

evacuation and I'm not sure about what questions I5

should ask, and I look for direction from the6

Chair if something may not be appropriate.  But I7

guess my question would be of the immediate8

vicinity, the first one mile radius of the plan,9

have you a complete evacuation plan in place and10

how much time would it take to evacuate that whole11

area?12

MR. FOX:  For the contiguous zone13

around the Pickering Nuclear Generating Station we14

are talking in the order of 20,000 people; 17,00015

of them are the population of Pickering and 3,00016

of them are employees at the plant.17

Under the worst of conditions,18

that is to say in a snowstorm with routes19

congested, our planning figures indicate that it20

could take up to nine hours to evacuate that area. 21

In better conditions we are talking probably in22

the order of four hours.23

MEMBER GIROUX:  I realize there24

have been no drills or anything else but we also25



18

StenoTran

learned that there were no route markings or1

anything, unlike at American nuclear plants and so2

on in cities where they are located and so on. 3

Are you developing a plan where the public will be4

more involved and know about evacuation routes and5

so on?6

MR. FOX:  As part of our planning7

process, we do consult with, as I said, with8

Durham Region and with the communities within9

Durham Region and they in turn consult with the10

members of the public living in that area.  We do11

not at this stage, as far as I am aware, have12

plans to sign the routes but what we are looking13

at now is the overall planning, the routes that14

are available and the bottlenecks and congested15

areas in those routes to try to improve the16

capability of evacuating quickly.17

MEMBER GRAHAM:  I have some other18

questions but perhaps my colleagues would like to19

ask some others first.20

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Ms MacLachlan.21

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  I believe that22

this question is directed to staff.23

I'm aware of the PARA Report, the24

Pickering Nuclear Generating Station "A Risk25
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Assessment" that was done in 1995, and that report1

addressed internally-caused accidents that could2

cause severe damage to the reactor core.  One of3

the conclusions of that report, and I would like4

to quote that passage from Chapter 15 results in5

conclusions on page 15-1, under paragraph 1.0(c). 6

It states:7

"The likelihood of the8

occurrence of a catastrophic9

accident which could cause10

acute radiation effects11

beyond the site boundary is12

sufficiently small to be13

considered negligible for all14

practical purposes.  Features15

unique to the CANDU pressure16

tube design and the17

multi-unit negative pressure18

containment contribute to a19

very low overall risk to20

public health and welfare."21

(As read)22

I'm also aware of the work that23

has been carried out by OPG and CNSC staff to24

identify and remedy design weaknesses identified25
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by this report and several other reports.  I'm1

also aware of the work that has been done to2

implement those measures, including the request by3

CNSC staff to have two separate assessments for4

external hazards that include fire and seismic5

events.6

Does the CNSC staff still have the7

opinion that these two external hazard risk8

assessments are sufficient in light of the9

September 11th events in the United States, and if10

so, why?11

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Now, before12

anyone answers those questions, I would just like13

to caution both the staff and OPG that if any14

matters to be discussed here are of a security15

nature, that you should notify the Chair and we16

will call an in camera.  So I wish to caution17

those in this room including the Commission18

Members of that need.19

Would Mr. Harvie like to reply,20

please?21

MR. HARVIE:  If we leave aside the22

September 11th events, then the answer to your23

question is yes, we agree that the assessments of24

fire and seismic hazards and the advice that we25
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have received from the Geological Survey of Canada1

with respect to the seismic hazards and reviews by2

our own experts on fire hazards, we concluded that3

the assessments done by Ontario Power Generation4

are satisfactory.5

With respect to the September 11th6

events, I would respectfully bow to the Chair and7

suggest that it might be better to discuss these8

issues in camera.9

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I will ask OPG10

if they wish to make any comments before we call11

an in camera.12

MR. STRICKERT:  We would prefer to13

discuss any issues like that in camera because of14

the sensitivity of the issue.15

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Therefore under16

Rule 12 of the Commission Rules of Procedure, I17

can specify that the Commission will hear18

information in private.  We will continue this19

hearing during that time in camera.  I would20

request that three representatives of the21

applicant, three representatives of the CNSC staff22

join the Commission Members, the Commission's23

legal counsel and secretary in the anteroom and we24

will reconvene this at 9:30 but we will start the25
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in camera immediately.  Thank you.1

--- Upon adjourning at 9:04 a.m. to resume2

    immediately in camera.3

--- Upon resuming in public at 10:10 a.m.4

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very5

much, ladies and gentlemen.  I see everyone is in6

their seats so I don't have to call for that.7

We will then now continue with our8

line of questioning to the applicant and also to9

CNSC staff and I will again ask the Commission10

Members -- for their questions.  I will not11

hesitate, of course, to call another in camera if12

I feel that is necessary.13

We will start out then with14

Mr. Graham.15

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Thank you.16

I guess Mr. McKerrell is here now17

and if he is perhaps we would like to have some18

questions if that is okay with the Chair.19

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Please go ahead,20

Mr. Graham.21

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Mr. McKerrell, at22

the last day's hearing we heard from, I believe,23

Mr. Lancaster, I believe, which he is known as a24

Nuclear Plans Officer with Emergency Measures25
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Ontario.  My first question would be is how many1

Nuclear Plans Officers does Emergency Measures2

Ontario have?3

MR. McKERRELL:  There are two4

Nuclear Plans Officers and the manager of the5

section.6

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Is that strictly7

at Pickering?  I'm talking about the whole8

Province of Ontario.9

MR. McKERRELL:  It's the total10

Nuclear Plans Officers that EMO has.11

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Does EMO have one12

assigned specifically to Pickering?13

MR. McKERRELL:  No.14

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Could you advise15

the Committee or bring us up to date on what16

emergency measures plans you have in place at17

Pickering at the present time in light of a18

shutdown or an accident that may occur?19

MR. McKERRELL:  We have the20

Province of Ontario Nuclear Emergency Plan that21

has been around since 1986 and it has been updated22

and there is currently an interim version out23

awaiting final completion and approval by Cabinet.24

The plan has a master section that25
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applies to all the nuclear programs and then there1

is an individual section for each of the sites: 2

Bruce, Pickering, Darlington, Chalk River and one3

that applies to Amherstburg for the Fermi 2 plant4

on the American side and there is also a section5

that deals with radiological, other nuclear issues6

outside of the actual plants.7

That plan is comprehensive.  It's8

been developed in conjunction with the operators9

and also in conjunction with the municipalities in10

which the facilities are established.  We have a11

pretty extensive consultation process in the12

development of them originally and also in the13

review of them.14

Last year when I arrived at15

Emergency Measures Ontario, I wanted to assure16

myself that the various municipalities and the key17

stakeholders had had a good opportunity to review18

the proposed changes to the Nuclear Emergency Plan19

and we undertook an additional round of20

consultation with stakeholders.  That is drawing21

to a conclusion primarily.  We have discussed it22

with both external stakeholders in the communities23

and the operators and some of the advocates and24

also internally within the ministries of the25
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government.1

So we are at the point of2

assessing all of that input, working on some key3

difficult issues that need to be resolved and then4

moving forward from there.5

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Another question. 6

You say there was an interim version that was7

awaiting Cabinet approval.  Has that interim8

version, which I would presume is the most9

up-to-date plan --10

MR. McKERRELL:  Correct.11

MEMBER GRAHAM:  -- has that been12

revised or changed any in the last month?13

MR. McKERRELL:  Not in the last14

month, no.15

MEMBER GRAHAM:  So the scenarios16

that you are using are all based on something that17

has been developed over the last few years but not18

within the last month?19

MR. McKERRELL:  Not within the20

last month.21

MEMBER GRAHAM:  A further question22

I have specifically for Pickering, and I don't23

want to get into the requests from the24

municipality for specific assistance and so on25
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from OPG, but my question really is around what1

plans have you in place for emergency evacuation? 2

I don't want to dwell on specifying routes and I3

don't understand why it's not -- no one wants to4

do it.  But I guess emergency evacuation of an5

area that size, and we heard this morning about, I6

believe, 30,000 people would need to be done and7

so on, and I believe that is before you came.8

But could you take us through that9

to say how that has been updated and how you are10

confident that that can be done in the specific11

time that was mentioned?12

MR. McKERRELL:  The evacuation13

plan is part of the plan for each of the areas14

concerned.  The evacuation plan is currently being15

reviewed with the parties concerned.  The routes16

are established as are the reception centres and17

the evacuation sites.  There is a question about18

signage that has come up.  There are no signs19

currently.  We are going to be looking at the20

issue of signage.21

My personal opinion is that it is22

a good idea.  We are going to be discussing that23

with the municipalities concerned.  I know that24

other places, other jurisdictions have signs for25
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different reasons and my own feeling is that signs1

are quite a good idea.2

One of the arguments that has been3

raised against it is if you have the signs all4

posted and there is a problem with a particular5

route for a given reason, then you could actually6

make it worse.  I'm not convinced by that argument7

myself.8

The signs are -- the evacuation9

routes are detailed in the brochures that have10

been distributed to the populace, the business and11

the people in the area.  But we also would rely on12

radio at the time of evacuation to provide13

specific instruction so that if a route was14

clogged with traffic or there was some problem for15

some reason, then people would be given16

instruction over the radio to go in a different17

direction.18

So the evacuation routes are19

there.  We are discussing it with the local people20

concerned.  You asked if -- I can't remember the21

word you used exactly, satisfied or content,22

whichever it was -- I'm satisfied that we have a23

plan that if something happened 15 minutes from24

now, the plan would be put into effect and all the25
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parties, whether it's the operator or the1

municipality or Emergency Measures Ontario or the2

CNSC, all the players, all the parties, all the3

stakeholders would do their piece and I think they4

would do it effectively.5

If you ask, am I content?  I'm6

never content, sir.  We are always looking for7

ways in which we can improve.8

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Just two other9

questions.  I know my colleagues want to ask some10

other ones.11

We learned, I think it was the in12

previous day's hearing, that pamphlets go out to13

the public and so on, but I believe with the size14

of Pickering and Ajax and the size of the15

community and probably a sizeable turnover of16

people, transient employees and so on or workers,17

how often do you update your pamphlets, get them18

out in the mail or get them out door to door and19

so on so that the general public always are aware20

of the necessity of evacuation or the necessity of21

doing things in a proper way?22

MR. McKERRELL:  The last pamphlets23

went out in 1999, I believe as part of -- I wasn't24

there at the time -- but I believe it was all part25
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of the preparations leading up to the millennium1

and the Y2K.  So there was an opportunity to put2

new pamphlets out there.3

Nothing has changed in terms of4

the routes and so on and so forth.  But the point5

you make about the change of people coming and6

going, moving, what have you, or even losing the7

pamphlets, you know, they put it in a drawer and8

can't find it when they want it kind of thing, all9

of those are of concern to me and I think we have10

to look at other ways and means of getting that11

kind of vital information into the hands of people12

more frequently and also make it more readily13

available.14

We are looking at the possibility15

of getting a much more user friendly web site as a16

case in point.  Now, not everybody has access to17

the web and so on and so forth but there are a18

variety of things that I think we have to look at19

in this day and age to get the information, the20

key information, the vital information to the21

people who need it when they need it or rather22

before they need it.23

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Another question:24

The availability, and I read somewhere in some of25



30

StenoTran

the material in the last few days, the1

availability of tablets, iodine tablets are at2

hospitals and at schools and so on, but is that3

being reviewed also as to the availability to4

households and so on?5

MR. McKERRELL:  Yes.  That is a6

very -- the whole iodide, potassium iodide issue7

is very problematic in a number of fronts, not8

least of which was the issue of the dosage.  There9

was a split with respect to the World Health10

Organization recommended dosage and what was on11

the label of the pills.  So that has taken time to12

sort through with Health Canada to get a13

consistent dosage, if you will, as considered14

suitable for the populace in this country.15

We have moved significantly16

forward with Health Canada on that.  I think we17

are basically at a breakthrough stage and moving18

forward.  Also in the U.S. they are, I believe,19

changing their standard for KI and they moving20

towards the WHO standard as well.  So that piece21

has taken a very long time and it has really been22

a root cause of much concern on the part of many23

people.24

So that is getting sorted out and25



31

StenoTran

I think that within a few months that particular1

piece will get sorted out.  Then there is the2

whole issue of the fractionation, the size of the3

pill and the format in which they are available or4

whether to use a liquid form or a powder form and5

mix it up with juice and different dosages for6

children of different ages.  So it's very complex7

and it needs to be sorted out.8

In terms of the availability of9

the KIfor the people, the plan calls for hospitals10

and such places to have a supply on hand.  It11

doesn't specify that the KIbe distributed into the12

hands of everybody but it should be readily13

available and there are different ways of doing14

that.  To be honest, there is not a great deal of15

agreement on what is the best way to achieve this16

but this is one of those complex issues that I was17

mentioning that we are trying to sort out before18

we take this plan forward for final Cabinet19

approval.20

I'm hopeful that within the next21

few months that we can identify some mechanism22

that will satisfy most of the people that we can,23

but I'm not fooling myself that we are not going24

to satisfy all the people all the time on this25



32

StenoTran

particular issue.  It's very difficult.1

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Before we get2

into other lines of questioning, just so that we3

have a chance to finish this discussion about4

emergency measures, I would just like to ask my5

colleagues if there are any questions with regards6

to emergency measures at this time.7

Ms MacLachlan?8

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  Just a minor9

question really.  The brochures that you say have10

been distributed, what languages are they in and11

do they use the international symbol system?12

MR. McKERRELL:  They are in13

English and French, and to be honest, I can't14

remember about the international symbols.  I15

really can't remember.  But they are in English16

and French.17

One of the things that we are18

looking at is translating into other languages19

that would be common in the particular area.20

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Dr. Giroux.21

MEMBER GIROUX:  Two questions. 22

One, following up on Mr. Graham's and your23

discussion of the iodide tablets, we had a case24

several years ago where it was discovered that a25
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supply of iodide tablets in some place, not here,1

were past the validity date and there is a limit2

of one or two years, I think, on these tablets.3

Is there a stock that you renew on4

a periodic basic?5

MR. McKERRELL:  I think it is6

either four or five years as to shelf life for7

these things and they are renewed and replaced. 8

They were renewed and replaced in several9

locations last year and I think there might be10

another one or two locations this year where they11

are supposed to go.  But there is a shelf life and12

it is monitored and they are replaced on time.13

Now, there is a possibility to14

have the pills evaluated, as I understand it, and15

determine whether they are still good even if they16

are beyond the shelf life.  But so far since I17

have been around, they have simply been replaced. 18

Nobody has, you know, I stand to be corrected, but19

nobody has actually extended the shelf life to my20

knowledge.  I believe they have been replaced.21

MEMBER GIROUX:  Thank you.  That22

answered my question.23

The other one is a bit broader and24

coming back to your statement about the fact that25
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you have an interim plan now and you are expecting1

Cabinet approval, we have been receiving this2

answer here for, I think, several years that EMO3

was reviewing the plan and was in the process and4

all that.5

So there are two questions.  One6

is that which one is your valid plan right now? 7

Is it the 1986 one that you mentioned or are you8

working on an unapproved plan as an interim plan?9

Okay, answer this one and I will come back with10

the other.11

MR. McKERRELL:  The plan that is12

in place at the moment has been in place for13

several years, three years, three or four years,14

something like that.  This is the interim plan15

that has been worked on and is being refined16

through discussions and so forth.  That has not17

been taken forward for Cabinet approval.  But it18

is the plan that is distributed and that everybody19

is operating by and it has been -- it has been20

used now in three exercises or two exercises and21

the third one is coming up next month.22

So it has been tested.  It has23

been evaluated.  It has been used.  It has been24

put out.  It has been discussed and everybody is25
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operating on it.1

The final version will have some2

fine tuning and that is what will go forward for3

Cabinet approval.4

MEMBER GIROUX:  Okay.  The last5

question is I'm wondering about the compatibility6

of your plan right now for off site emergency with7

OPG's plan for on site emergency.  There has to be8

an interface and in principle the plans should be9

completely compatible.  In view of the fact that10

you are working on the interim plan, can you11

assure us that there is full compatibility between12

the plans and that this is something that you13

checked?14

MR. McKERRELL:  Yes.  OPG is one15

of the key stakeholders in the development of the16

plan and we meet with them regularly.  They are17

full participants in the process and we have18

compatibility.19

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Dr. Barnes.20

MEMBER BARNES:  A question again21

for EMO.22

The question of fire and the23

capacity to deal with a major fire has come up in24

some of the documents and it was addressed by OPG25
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this morning.  It will appear again later on in1

the Pickering, but as I understand there is no one2

from Pickering; it is just a written submission. 3

So could you explain to me in what capacity EMO4

deals with an assessment of the capability of fire5

departments in this area and in this particular6

plant?7

MR. McKERRELL:  We don't get into8

the process of assessing the fire departments. 9

The Ontario Fire Marshall provides the oversight10

for fire services.  EMO, on the other hand, is11

involved with the first responder community, which12

would include fire, police and emergency medical13

and works with the municipality and with the14

operator to make sure that the services, the first15

responder services are available to each of the16

sites around the province.  It's part of the17

planning process.18

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Just a follow-up19

question that I would have for EMO.  You talk20

about, I think the word was, key or several21

difficult issues, and you talk about one of them22

being the iodine area.23

Could you give me an idea of some24

of the other key difficult issues?25
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MR. McKERRELL:  The KIis a big1

one.  Another issue that we are trying to work2

through as quickly as possible -- in quotation3

marks -- is the public alerting issue in the area.4

There is a request from the5

municipalities to extend the public alerting from6

three kilometres out to ten kilometres.  In the7

time that I have been at EMO, I have read the8

scientific documents and asked as many questions9

as I can.  Unfortunately, I haven't found any10

science, if you will, that supports or clearly11

indicates or says that you should move it out to12

ten kilometres.  There is nothing that says you13

shouldn't, but there is nothing that I have seen14

so far, that anybody has pointed to me, that says,15

thou shalt or in the best interest of everybody,16

you should move it out.17

However, I think there is18

certainly a concern in the municipal councils as19

to whether it is sufficient to have the public20

alerting out to three kilometres or should it be21

out to ten.22

There is currently a working23

group, if you will, involving Durham region and24

the municipalities and the operator and EMO that25
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is looking at the very issue.  There is a1

consultant that has been hired to look at all the2

issues involved to provide some concrete, specific3

recommendations that would deal with the type of4

technology available for indoor and outdoor5

alerting and how it could be done and if it is6

sort of limited to the three kilometre zone at7

this point, how it could be extended out with8

compatible technology, if the decision was made9

somewhere down the line.10

This group has been underway.  The11

consulting company that was hired is from the12

States, and they have considerable experience in13

this field.  We are looking for some concrete14

recommendations coming forward from them, I think15

it is either October or November off the top of my16

head.  So, we will be seeing some things coming17

fairly soon.  This will include a game plan or a18

project plan, if you like, that will extend out19

several months.20

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.  I21

will now open the floor for additional questions.22

Dr. Barnes, was there another23

question for EMO?24

MEMBER BARNES:  It was a25
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supplementary.  So, it is EMO's decision, is it,1

the final decision, the three to ten kilometres?2

MR. McKERRELL:  It would be3

probably decided by the Minister, with4

recommendations from EMO.5

MEMBER BARNES:  Your minister.6

MR. McKERRELL:  Yes, sorry, the7

Solicitor General of Ontario.8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  To whom does the9

Fire Marshall report?10

MR. McKERRELL:  The Solicitor11

General.  We both report to the same boss.12

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.  Now13

we will open for more general questions back to14

the Applicant and to CNSC.15

Another question, Mr. Graham?16

MEMBER GRAHAM:  I had one other17

question to Emergency Preparedness.18

Within the three kilometre radius,19

is that the approximately 30,000 people or is20

there more than that?21

MR. McKERRELL:  Our estimate is22

20,600 in the three-kilometre zone.23

MEMBER GRAHAM:  In your plan that24

you have, at the present time, not only25
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evacuation, but do you have accommodating1

facilities for those people when they are moved2

and so on?  Is that all within the plan?3

MR. McKERRELL:  Yes, there are4

both reception centres and evacuation centres.5

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Are those centres,6

then, within the ten-kilometre radius or are they7

further out?8

MR. McKERRELL:  They are further9

out.10

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Do you have any11

further questions, Mr. Graham?  Dr. Giroux?  Dr.12

Barnes?13

MEMBER BARNES:  What is the14

population in the ten-kilometre zone?15

MR. McKERRELL:  It is16

approximately 180,000 people.17

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Any other18

questions, Dr. Barnes?19

MEMBER BARNES:  We were given some20

information this morning on the number of hours it21

would take to evacuate, but I think that was based22

presumably on the three kilometre.  Does the plan23

involve potential to evacuate the people within a24

ten-kilometre radius?25
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MR. McKERRELL:  Yes, the plan is1

flexible.  I mean, it would obviously take2

additional time to get all of those other people3

out, and we estimate it could take up to 19 hours.4

MEMBER BARNES:  That is in the5

best conditions?6

MR. McKERRELL:  In the best7

conditions, yes.8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Further9

questions, Dr. Barnes, for the Applicant or CNSC10

staff?11

Ms MacLachlan?12

That ends that portion of the CMD13

discussion.14

I would like, then, to move on. 15

We have a CMD H17.2, which was scheduled as an16

oral presentation by Linda Thompson, and we have17

received that CMD.  However, we were notified on18

the 28th of September that Ms Thompson would not19

be able to be present.20

On that basis, I am asking the21

Commission members if they have any questions or22

comments that they would like to make on this or23

questions that they would like to have for the24

Applicant or for staff regarding Ms Thompson's25
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presentation.1

Mr. Graham?2

MEMBER GRAHAM:  I am sorry, I3

misunderstood you a minute ago.  I would like to4

have one question that relates prior to going into5

Ms Thompson's proposal, if I could.6

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Yes.7

MEMBER GRAHAM:  At last month's8

hearing, I had asked a question and I guess we had9

been talking about the 14 issues on design.  One10

issue was on flooding, which recently was11

discovered, and a response was expected by June of12

2001.  I think staff gave us that information.13

I also asked a question:  Has that14

response come in yet, and Mr. Harvie had said,15

yes, it had, but it was still under review.16

I am wondering if that has now17

been reviewed and if that issue has been resolved?18

MR. HARVIE:  I understand that it19

has been reviewed and there are minor points of20

clarification that have been requested, but21

generally it is okay.22

MEMBER GRAHAM:  It is agreed to. 23

Okay, thank you.24

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Just to clarify,25
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Dr. Giroux, is this a question in general or to Ms1

Thompson's thoughts?2

MEMBER GIROUX:  Ms Thompson.3

4

01-H17.25

Oral Presentation by Linda Thompson6

THE CHAIRPERSON:  We are now7

proceeding, then, with Ms Thompson's paper.  Dr.8

Giroux.9

MEMBER GIROUX:  There is a10

statement in her document on the first page where11

she states that the AECB, as she says, once12

admitted that it would not allow a new nuclear13

plant to be built in the same location today.  We14

are talking about Pickering.15

A question to staff.  Is that a16

fact that staff once admitted that, and is it a17

fact that staff thinks that way?18

MR. HARVIE:  We have been unable19

to find any record of where any member of our20

staff have made such a statement.  That is not21

necessarily to say that nobody ever said it, but,22

to the best of our knowledge, we have not been23

able to find it.24

As to whether we would recommend25
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allowing a plant to be built in that location1

today, I think that is a hypothetical question2

which I don't think we should address here.3

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Any further4

questions or comments from Ms Thompson's paper?5

6

01-H17.37

Oral Presentation by the Town of Ajax8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  We will move on,9

then, to the oral presentation by the Town of10

Ajax, as outlined in CMD document H17.3.  My11

understanding is Mr. Heritage is with us today12

from the Town of Ajax.  Is that correct?13

MR. HERITAGE:  That is correct,14

Madam Chair.15

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Would you like16

to make a presentation to the Commission, and then17

we will open it to questions.18

MR. HERITAGE:  Thank you.  My name19

is Kevin Heritage with the Town of Ajax.  I am in20

the Planning and Development Services Department.21

Thank you, Madam Chair and members22

of the Commission, for this opportunity to present23

the Town of Ajax's views regarding OPG's request24

for a licence to restart Pickering A.25
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Prior to commencing with this1

presentation, I would like to introduce Councillor2

Randy Low on my right, who is representing the3

Town of Ajax, and Mr. Bruce Bennett from the firm4

Acres & Associated Environmental Limited, who is5

retained by the Town of Ajax to peer review the6

proposed follow-up and monitoring program and is7

currently reviewing the detailed work plans on the8

town's behalf, and he is sitting on my left.9

As outlined in the town's written10

brief to the Commission, the Town of Ajax has no11

objection to the issuance of a licence for the12

restart of Pickering A, subject to the following13

conditions:14

That the upgrades and mitigation15

measures detailed in the final EA and costing16

approximately $1 billion be undertaken and be in17

place prior to the restart.18

The second condition is that the19

town be given an opportunity to address the20

Commission regarding the proposed follow-up and21

monitoring program, should any issues be uncovered22

by the town's consultant that have a bearing on23

OPG's licensing application.24

The third condition is that the25
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town be given an opportunity to review and comment1

on the detailed work plans when they become2

available and prior to their final acceptance by3

CNSC.4

Fourthly, that a ten-kilometre5

nuclear emergency public alert zone be established6

for any serious nuclear event, subject to the Town7

of Ajax approval.8

Mr. Bennett, as part of his9

retainer with the town, prepared comments on the10

proposed follow-up and monitoring program, and11

received a response from CNSC staff in August of12

this year.  Many of the responses from CNSC staff13

indicated that the implementation measures would14

be contained in the detailed work plans.15

In September of this year,16

following the preparation of the town's brief to17

the Commission, the Town of Ajax received a copy18

of the final detailed work plans which were, in19

turn, forwarded to Mr. Bennett and his team for20

review and comment.  In keeping with the town's21

conditions which I have outlined, we respectfully22

request that the Commission give due consideration23

to our comments on the detailed work plans when24

they become available.  It is my understanding25
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that those comments will be available in the next1

two to four weeks.2

At this time, and subject to the3

approval of the members of the Commission, I would4

like to turn the presentation over to Mr. Bennett5

in order that he may ask a few questions of the6

Commission.7

Thank you, Madam Chair.8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  The Commission9

approves.10

MR. BENNETT:  Madam Chair, the11

questions that I have are along the four points12

that Mr. Heritage has discussed.  The questions13

are to assist us in reporting back to Council.14

Could CNSC please confirm for us15

that the clauses in the draft amendment to the16

licence, which clauses tie the upgrades and17

improvements described in the Basis for Return to18

Service document to the licence itself?  I believe19

it is clause 11.1, but I just wanted to confirm20

that.21

THE CHAIRPERSON:  What I am giving22

you is permission to do your presentation, and23

then I will decide, as the Chair, how we will24

dispose of those questions.25
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Please continue.1

MR. BENNETT:  I just have some2

clarification questions.  I don't have a3

presentation per se.  The presentation has been4

made by Mr. Heritage.5

THE CHAIRPERSON:  If you would6

like to read out the questions that you have for7

clarification, then I, as the Chair, will decide8

where they will go and how they will be disposed9

of.10

MR. BENNETT:  My first one was11

just clarifying which of the clauses in the draft12

licence tie the upgrades and improvements that13

were in the Basis for Return to Service document14

to the licence itself.15

THE CHAIRPERSON:  And do you have16

further questions?17

MR. BENNETT:  Yes.18

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Please go19

through the questions.20

MR. BENNETT:  Fine.  Could CNSC or21

perhaps OPG provide a cross-reference, which I22

believe it is Appendix D to CMD 01-H17 and the23

Basis for Return to Service document.  In other24

words, it is my understanding that the upgrades25
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and improvements are outlined in that Appendix D. 1

There are 43 items under Part A and 33 items under2

Part B.3

Again, just to assist us, if there4

was a cross-reference document that would tie the5

Basis of Return to Service document to Appendix D,6

it would be very useful for us.7

I had a question on the EMO and8

the discussion that has previously taken place9

from the three kilometre to the ten kilometre10

radius.  I think actually a lot of my questions11

have been answered through that discussion, but I12

do have one follow-up one.  Does the final13

decision in moving from three kilometres to ten14

kilometres rest with the Solicitor General of15

Ontario?16

That is it.17

THE CHAIRPERSON:  May I ask you if18

you have asked the CNSC staff before this hearing19

or OPG or EMO those questions?20

MR. BENNETT:  No, I haven't.21

THE CHAIRPERSON:  So, you haven't22

asked those questions, and so you haven't been23

refused those answers in advance?24

MR. BENNETT:  No.25
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THE CHAIRPERSON:  So, what you are1

asking the Commission to do is to answer specific2

questions on your behalf which you have not posed3

to those people?4

MR. BENNETT:  Or if staff could5

get back to us on it, it would be much6

appreciated.7

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I am making a8

point on behalf of the Commission.  The9

Commission's time is very valuable.  It is really10

important that we do listen to intervenors, and we11

are very interested in the Town of Ajax's12

presentation.13

However, it is important that we14

do use the time as efficiently as we can.  With15

that regard, I will turn to the staff and ask if16

they wish to make some specific comments with17

regards to Mr. Bennett's comments.18

Would you like to make a comment,19

Dr. Barnes?20

MEMBER BARNES:  I would like to21

ask why you haven't asked them before?22

MR. BENNETT:  I only just received23

the documents late last week.24

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I think Mr.25
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Bennett gets the gist of our question with regards1

to procedure here.  It is important for us to have2

information.3

On that basis, CNSC staff, would4

you like to make a brief comment with regards to5

this and perhaps follow up with Mr. Bennett6

separately?7

MR. HARVIE:  We can certainly get8

the Town of Ajax the information they want unless9

Mr. Elder, the Acting Director of our Power10

Reactor Evaluation Division, wants to make a brief11

comment.12

MR. ELDER:  My name is Peter13

Elder.  I would just like to point out that all14

the modifications that are accredited in the15

environmental assessment are included in the list16

in Appendix D of our CMD.  We would be happy to17

provide the town with the cross-reference to how18

these are matched up.19

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Any other20

comments?21

MR. ELDER:  I would just point out22

that it is licence condition 11.1 that ties those23

into the licence.24

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Do I understand25
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that you are willing to meet with Mr. Bennett to1

discuss any further follow-up?2

MR. ELDER:  Yes, that is correct.3

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Ontario Power4

Generation, are there comments that you would like5

to make?6

MR. STRICKERT:  Yes.  I talked to7

Mr. Bennett this morning, in fact, and we have8

offered to provide that information.  We can9

certainly support the CNSC.10

We keep that matrix up to date as11

part of our submissions to CNSC staff associated12

with completion of the work.13

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Could I ask EMO14

if there is any comment that you would like to15

make with regards to responsibility for the16

decision?17

MR. FOX:  Bill Fox, Manager of18

Plans, EMO again.19

In fact, Mr. McKerrell answered20

the question in his previous presentation that it21

is the Solicitor General of Ontario who has that22

authority, but also we would be prepared to23

discuss that in more detail with the members from24

the Town of Ajax.25
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THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.  For1

the Town of Ajax, is that the end of your2

presentation at this time?3

MR. BENNETT:  Thank you, Madam4

Chair.  We appreciate the response.5

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.  Now6

we will open the floor to questions from the7

Commission members to the Town of Ajax.8

Dr. Barnes.9

MEMBER BARNES:  You said you would10

need two to four weeks to consider this11

information.  Given that the staff and OPG have12

clearly made it obvious that they can give you13

this information pretty quickly, as I infer, would14

it take that time?15

MR. BENNETT:  No.  The two- to16

four-week response was in connection with the17

preparation of our report to the Town of Ajax in18

connection with the detailed work plans and the19

monitoring program, not to these issues.20

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Further21

questions?22

Dr. Giroux.23

MEMBER GIROUX:  Yes, a question24

for Mr. Heritage.25



54

StenoTran

You state in your document and you1

have stated verbally, not in such detail,2

concerning the detailed work plans, that you would3

like to have an opportunity to review them and4

comment.  You say "prior to their final acceptance5

by CNSC."  This might imply that we should delay6

the decision that is before us right now if we7

went along with your request.  Is that a correct8

interpretation of your request?9

MR. HERITAGE:  That is correct. 10

Our consultant has given a cursory review or11

preliminary review of the detailed work plans, and12

they seem to be in line, but we would like that13

opportunity to review them in detail and then14

report back to our Council.15

MEMBER GIROUX:  Thank you.  Then I16

turn to staff.  Is there any new information in17

the detailed work plans that might impact on the18

information we have now about the decision and19

your recommendation?  Is there any new information20

that might change your recommendation?21

MR. HARVIE:  I will ask Mr. Elder22

to reply to that question, please.23

MR. ELDER:  The brief answer is24

no.  What the detailed work plans do is OPG25
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describes how they are going to do the work to1

meet the requirements that have been set by the2

follow-up and monitoring program.  So, they are3

detailed processes and how they are going to be4

followed.5

There is the possibility that6

these plans will need to be modified in the7

future.  So, we can accommodate any comments from8

the Town of Ajax through our ongoing licence9

amendment process, if there is a need to update10

the plans in the future.11

But the basic outline of the12

program has already been established and was13

actually established in the decision on the14

environmental assessment.  This is detail of how15

those points are being made, the work actually16

gets done in the field.17

THE CHAIRPERSON:  May I ask CNSC18

staff, is there any precedent by which the19

approvals by CNSC is couched in approvals by other20

levels of government or other organizations?21

--- Pause22

MR. HARVIE:  I don't think we have23

any.  But we obviously work with other regulatory24

bodies and government departments.  I'm not sure25
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that I can think of any direct precedent where we1

do that.2

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.3

Ms MacLachlan.4

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  When was the5

work plan finalized in its latest draft and was it6

circulated?  Is this what the Town of Ajax has in7

its possession?8

MR. ELDER:  Peter Elder again.9

Yes, the work plan was finalized. 10

I believe we received the final copy in early11

September and we immediately made copies and sent12

them out to the Town of Ajax and the City of13

Pickering.14

Again, this is more we did it for15

information rather than -- we had gone before and16

had consulted on the scope of the work plans17

earlier in the summer.  This was just the final18

fleshing out of the final plan.19

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  The Town of20

Ajax, when did you retain your consultant on this21

issue?22

MR. HERITAGE:  We retained the23

consultant late last year actually to deal with24

the environmental assessment, and he has been on25
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retainer since then.1

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  So there has2

been continuity through the environmental3

assessment --4

MR. HERITAGE:  That is correct.5

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  -- report and6

CMD 01-17?7

MR. HERITAGE:  That is correct.8

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  Thank you.9

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Dr. Barnes.10

MEMBER BARNES:  Given that the11

Town of Ajax, I think, is aware of the schedule12

that we are doing in this approval process and13

given that what I have just heard you have had a14

month approximately being sent those plans.  Could15

you justify again why you need to review this16

further and essentially prior to the final17

acceptance by CNSC?18

MR. HERITAGE:  The Town of Ajax19

feels a lot more comfortable in hearing20

Mr. Elder's response to that question that the21

final detailed work plans can be modified subject22

to comments being received from the Town of Ajax. 23

So we don't have a concern.24

MEMBER BARNES:  So that request in25
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the third point doesn't hold now.  Is that right?1

MR. HERITAGE:  That is correct.2

MEMBER BARNES:  Okay.  Thank you.3

THE CHAIRPERSON:  On that matter,4

could I ask then that you just resumé for us your5

request to the Commission?  You had originally, my6

understanding, four points and could we just,7

based on clarification today by the CNSC staff and8

by EMO, could you just give us a resumé of your9

requests from the Town of Ajax then?10

MR. BENNETT:  Madam Chair, I11

believe that with the information that CNSC/OPG12

could provide us in connection with the upgrades13

and the improvements and the fact that it has been14

confirmed how the basis of return to service15

document ties in with the licence, I believe we16

are satisfied with point one.17

Points two and three in connection18

with just being given the opportunity to update19

our comments on the monitoring program, which20

include comments on the detailed work plan and the21

fact that in time any constructive comments that22

we could make would eventually be incorporated at23

a later date, I believe they are satisfied.24

It is my understanding through the25
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earlier discussion that we had, that the three1

kilometre versus ten kilometre zone is part of a2

working group in EMO and that a report will be3

forthcoming down the road.  I believe for the4

moment that satisfies that issue that that5

discussion is at least in place and under review.6

THE CHAIRPERSON:  So that7

remains -- am I correct in interpreting that that8

leaves number three?9

MR. BENNETT:  I believe the first10

three that we are satisfied with and we would11

be -- in speaking on behalf of the town, I'm sure12

they would be very interested in knowing the13

outcome of the report that will be forthcoming on14

the emergency response zone.15

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very16

much.17

MR. BENNETT:  Thank you.18

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Further19

questions?20

Mr. Graham.21

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Just for22

clarification.23

How much of the Town of Ajax is24

within the three kilometre radius?  The plant is25
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in Pickering, the City of Pickering.  The Town of1

Ajax is adjacent, I believe.  Is that correct? 2

How much of the Town of Ajax would be in that3

three kilometre radius?4

MR. HERITAGE:  My understanding is5

that none of the residents would be included6

within that three kilometre zone within the Town7

of Ajax.8

MEMBER GRAHAM:  So that is why you9

are asking for the ten?10

MR. HERITAGE:  That is correct.11

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Thank you.12

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Well, thank you13

very much.  I really appreciate the Town of Ajax'14

continued interest in the work of the Commission15

and thank you very much for taking the time to16

come here today.17

MR. HERITAGE:  Thank you,18

Madam Chair.19

MR. BENNETT:  Thank you,20

Madam Chair.21

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I would like22

then to move to CMD 01-H17.4 which is an oral23

presentation by the Canadian Nuclear Association.24

Is Mr. Clarke here?25
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MR. SHPYTH:  No, Madam Chair. 1

Colin Hunt and myself, Al Shpyth, are here to2

represent the Association.3

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Okay.  Would you4

like to make your presentation, Al, please.5

6

01-H17.47

Oral Presentation By Canadian Nuclear Association8

MR. SHPYTH:  Yes.  Thank you.9

Good morning, Madam Chair, Members10

of the Commission.  As just briefly stated, my11

name is Al Shpyth.  I'm the Director of Regulatory12

and Environmental Affairs for the Canadian Nuclear13

Association and I am joined by my colleague Colin14

Hunt who is the Director of Policy and Research. 15

We are pleased to have the opportunity to make on16

behalf of the Canadian Nuclear Association this17

presentation to the CNSC in support of the18

Pickering A restart.19

We do not want to read our20

submission into the record, recognizing the time. 21

But instead, with your permission, we would just22

like to highlight the main points and leave some23

time for questions.24

Very briefly, the Canadian Nuclear25



62

StenoTran

Association has over 75 members representing all1

facets of the Canadian nuclear industry, including2

those involved in the restart of Pickering A and3

including the principal participant, Ontario Power4

Generation, but as well Atomic Energy of Canada5

Limited, numerous manufacturing and engineering6

firms, labour unions and field suppliers among7

others.8

When we look at the environmental9

benefit of the Pickering restart, we concur that10

the restart will not have a significant adverse11

impact on the environment.  In fact, we believe it12

will have a positive impact.  The restart will13

contribute to clean air in Southern Ontario and to14

a reduction in Canada's greenhouse gas emissions15

and we see that as positive.16

With respect to safety, we believe17

the results of the comprehensive safety and18

fitness for service reviews and of the Commission19

staff's own assessment of these reviews,20

demonstrate that the Pickering A units will be21

returned to service with an acceptable level of22

safety.23

We also have noted the findings of24

the Senate's interim report on nuclear safety and25
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believe that with regard to the Pickering A1

restart that the technical issues have been2

addressed, that there is an appropriate3

relationship between the nuclear industry and the4

regulator and that the most affected public has5

been effectively consulted.6

So in brief I would like to7

conclude these remarks with us urging the8

Commission to approve the restart of the9

Pickering A units because of the environmental10

benefits, because the plant operation will be11

improved on an acceptable level of safety and12

because of the efforts by the operator, and in13

fact the Commission as well, to follow what may be14

considered a model rehabilitation program to meet15

current standards.  Colin and I are happy to take16

your questions.17

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very18

much.  The floor is now open for questions from19

the Commission members.20

There are no questions.  Thank you21

very much.22

We will now move then to item CMD23

01-H17.5 which is an oral presentation by the24

Canadian Nuclear Workers' Council and Mr. Shier, I25
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believe, is with us today.1

2

01-H17.53

Oral Presentation By Canadian Nuclear Workers'4

Council5

MR. SHIER:  Good morning,6

Madam Chair and Members of the Commission.  My7

name is David Shier.  I am President of the8

Canadian Nuclear Workers' Council.  Appearing with9

me today is two of my colleagues that have been10

very active in the Council, Ms Joanne Usher and11

Mr. Keith Falconer.  Both Keith and Joanne are12

what we call "shop floor workers" from the13

Pickering Station and as active members of our14

council they have dialogue with the public and15

also with other labour bodies.16

Just before I start my17

presentation, I would like to kind of clarify18

something, I guess, on the agenda.  I notice we19

are down in two specific spots.  I guess the good20

news is we are only going to use one of them.21

The reason for the confusion,22

which I apologize for on our briefs, was our23

coordinator that coordinates our briefs became ill24

at the time the submissions were in and there was25
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some confusion on what was submitted.  I have1

provided the presentation I am going to present2

today.  It is very similar to the one that was put3

in earlier.  So with that, again, I apologize for4

any confusion.5

The Canadian Nuclear Workers'6

Council was founded in 1993 as an umbrella7

organization of workers who are represented by8

unions or worker associations in several areas of9

the Canadian nuclear industry.10

Canadian nuclear workers are also11

linked to workers in some 22 countries in the12

world through our membership in the World Nuclear13

Council, known as WONUC.14

Members of the Board, thank you15

for this opportunity to come before you again and16

present the views of nuclear workers on the17

relicensing of Pickering A Nuclear Power Station.18

I am accompanied today by19

representatives of various nuclear worker groups20

who are prepared to answer any questions the Board21

may have.22

As an overview, it will be no23

surprise to the Commission Members that Nuclear24

Workers support the restart of Pickering A nuclear25
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plant as soon as is technically and operationally1

feasible.  Our view may be no surprise, but I2

would hope that these brief remarks to impress3

upon the Commission that our view is motivated by4

matters more substantial than the mere desire to5

have continued employment for nuclear workers.6

The area of safety.  Nuclear7

workers don't believe that anyone is going to keep8

nuclear plants in operation merely to provide jobs9

for power plant workers.  A nuclear power plant10

has to provide a lot more to society than a place11

to work.  We believe Pickering means a lot more to12

Southern Ontario.13

First and foremost, plant safety14

is a primary concern of nuclear workers.  No one15

should be under any misapprehension about that. 16

After all these are the people who work in the17

potential danger areas, who handle nuclear18

equipment and materials every day of their working19

lives.  Many people may not be aware that Ontario20

nuclear workers have the right to refuse any work21

they consider unsafe and that there is also a22

provision to shut down unsafe work by our joint23

health and safety committee members.24

The Commission is well aware of25
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the scale of rehabilitation upgrades that will1

have been carried out by Ontario Power Generation2

before the plant is allowed to restart.  From the3

perspective of the community safety, nuclear4

workers are probably the community's best5

guarantee of a safe plant.  By refusing to6

entertain anything that would jeopardize their own7

personal health and safety, we are at the same8

time acting for the community.  Indeed, many of9

the Pickering workers live in the surrounding10

community.11

In the areas of health, it is no12

coincidence that we started reading media reports13

of Toronto's increasing polluted atmosphere soon14

after Pickering was taken out of service three15

years ago and replaced by electricity from coal16

fire generating plants.  We have seen the health17

consequences in the City of Toronto of not having18

Pickering in operation.19

The situation has worsened to the20

point where Toronto health authorities have issued21

reports claiming serious health consequences for22

sufferers of asthma and other respiratory23

diseases.  These reports even claim the city's24

deteriorating air has led to higher fatality25
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rates.1

Despite these health consequences,2

there are still those who call for the permanent3

closure of Pickering.  As a serious substitute for4

Pickering, we are offered the perennial energy5

cure-alls of so-called environmentalists:  wind6

and solar power.7

Members of the Commission, in full8

operation Pickering A provides 2,000 megawatts of9

base load electricity.  This is 2,000 megawatts,10

24 hours a day, 7 days a week for about 10 or 1111

months of the year.  I may also add, as I am sure12

you are aware, that there is a bit of wind power13

at Pickering now to provide a little bit of14

additional power as well.15

It is technically feasible, and I16

seriously doubt that alternatives such as solar17

and wind energy cannot provide 2,000 megawatts of18

electricity at a price anyone would consider19

reasonable.20

In the area of replacement.  From21

anything but a nuclear community we also hear22

calls for the conversion of coal fire generation23

to natural gas generation.  Again, these calls are24

made regardless of the cost of such a conversion. 25
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They are costs that would easily surpass the $11

billion cost of the Pickering rehabilitation, not2

to mention the overwhelming cost of burning3

natural gas to produce electricity, which at4

current prices is likely to be orders of the5

magnitude greater than nuclear electricity.6

If anyone needed proof of what the7

power industry thinks of natural gas as fuel for8

electricity, we saw it recently when the gas9

project proposed for Lakeview Generating Station,10

a relatively modest project at that, was scrapped. 11

Two of the partners, Toronto and Mississauga12

Utilities, pulled out after seeing the project was13

too expensive.14

Proponents of natural gas also15

overlooked the fact that while natural gas16

generation may not produce solid pollutants, it17

produces almost as much global warming gases as18

coal fire generation.19

Members of the Committee I would20

urge you to see through the exaggerated claims of21

those who have called, the anything but nuclear22

community.23

In face of the economic needs of24

Ontario, in fact of the health concerns of the25
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country's largest city, it would be irresponsible1

in our view to ignore the only proven safe and2

economical energy source we have.  The3

rehabilitation and early start of Pickering is by4

far the best alternative we have to meeting energy5

needs of Southern Ontario.6

The earliest possible restart of7

Pickering A plant is a breath of fresh air for8

Toronto and on behalf of the Canadian Nuclear9

Workers I would urge you to make10

recommendations -- this recommendation in your11

report.12

I would like to continue with some13

endorsements and my colleagues will also14

participate in this section.15

Members of the Commission, I would16

now like to present several persons of the labour17

side of the nuclear industry who wish to speak on18

behalf of the relicensing of Pickering A.  The19

first endorsement here is from the Durham District20

Labour Council and Mr. Hartford is not available21

with us today so I will read his section here.22

Mr. Hartford is President of the23

Durham District Labour Council, which comprises24

most of the labour locals that are employed in the25
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region as well as those at Pickering.1

The Labour Council members have2

toured the Pickering station and they have found3

the conditions to be exceptionally well run and4

they are naturally supportive of the restart.5

The next endorsement is from André6

Maisseu, which is President of the World Council7

of Nuclear Workers.8

First, but not in person, is this9

quote from Mr. Maisseu, President of our parent10

organization based in Paris.  Mr. Maisseu sends11

this quotation and authorizes its reading at this12

hearing:13

"As President of the World14

Council of Nuclear Workers, I15

toured the Pickering plant in16

1999.  Among the many plants17

I have toured, Pickering18

compares among the best, in19

terms of worker safety20

awareness, safety training21

and expertise in safe work22

methods and practices.23

Workers' authority in terms24

of input into safety planning25
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is far ahead of conditions in1

many other plants around the2

world, as is Canadian nuclear3

workers' rights to refuse4

work they consider unsafe,5

and their to call for a plant6

shutdown if they consider7

that conditions warrant such8

action.9

These standards rank among10

the very best in the11

international industry and12

they should also assure the13

public that the commitment to14

safe operation at Pickering15

is total and complete."16

And I will pass the women's17

perspective over to Joanne Usher.18

MS USHER:  Good morning.  My name19

is Joanne Usher and I have worked as a Civil20

Maintainer Building Mechanic in the plant at21

Pickering for the past seven years.  There is a22

slight typo which Dave has just mentioned.  The23

remainder of my time was spent in a clerical24

capacity at Darlington Nuclear Station.25
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Pickering is a large employer with1

the scope and the resources to be able to employ2

women who wish to seek employment in3

non-traditional roles.  Ontario Power is also4

large enough and constituted so that it is able to5

afford women the types of additional conditions6

and facilities who wish to pursue careers in7

alternative types of employment and to seek8

advancement in those careers.9

For myself and other women10

interested in challenging, non-traditional work,11

Pickering is unmatched in my viewpoint.  Thank12

you.13

MR. SHIER:  Keith.14

MR. FALCONER:  Good morning,15

Madam Chair and Members of the Commission.16

My name is Keith Falconer and I'm17

19 years old and I have worked at Pickering as a18

Civil Maintainer for the last year.19

I have lived in the community near20

the plant for the past 14 years.  Pickering21

Nuclear is the single largest employer in the area22

and from the point of view of youth employment,23

Pickering offers tremendous opportunities in many24

types of work that would not ordinarily be25
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available to young people in this region.1

Recent events related to the2

restart of Pickering A has created employment3

opportunities for many younger people and allows4

us to remain in our own communities.  I5

participated in the Pickering open house in June6

of this year and this provided an opportunity for7

me to meet and discuss local community issues and8

concerns related to the plant.  The vast majority9

of the public enjoyed the open house tour and were10

satisfied that their concerns were addressed. 11

Thank you.12

MR. SHIER:  From the Canadian13

Nuclear Workers' perspective, a delegation of our14

Council has also toured the Pickering plant.  In a 15

safety perspective, as you have already heard, the16

plant rates among the highest anywhere in the17

country.18

In conclusion, members of the19

Commission, from a financial and environmental20

standpoint there is no more economical way of21

providing 2,000 megawatts of electricity to the22

Greater Toronto Region in view of the range of23

employment opportunities Pickering offers for both24

men and women and the financial contribution to25
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the local economy its return to service is of 1

primary importance to the local community.2

In view of the environmental3

situation in this region we believe there is only4

one response or conclusion you can arrive at and5

that is to approve the relicensing of Pickering6

and bring it back into service as soon as7

possible.8

Thank you.9

We would be prepared to entertain10

any of your questions.11

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.12

The floor is now open for13

questions from the Commission members to the14

Council.15

Starting with Dr. Giroux.16

MEMBER GIROUX:  I would like to17

address your statement about the importance of the18

right to refuse work if the worker feels that it19

is dangerous.20

Do you have any data on how often21

that right has been exercised over the past year22

and what sort of circumstances were met and what23

sort of resolution there was?24

MR. SHIER:  This is a well-known25
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right and we don't have any specific statistics. 1

Most of these refusals would be dealt with between2

the worker and the supervisor.  So they are dealt3

with right up front.4

From our perspective, fortunately5

it doesn't happen a lot, but that right is there6

and it does get exercised occasionally.  But7

unfortunately, we don't have any specifics.8

MEMBER GIROUX:  I understand you9

don't have data, but you are stating that it has10

been exercised and it is exercised periodically. 11

That's a fact.12

MR. SHIER:  Yes.13

MEMBER GIROUX:  Would OPG comment14

on that?15

MR. STRICKERT:  Bob Strickert,16

Ontario Power Generation.17

It has been exercised occasionally18

over the years.  I can recall it being exercised19

in the '80s at Pickering on one occasion.  I can20

recall it being exercised at Darlington on more21

than one occasion -- I think several occasions22

over the years.  I can't think of an occasion in23

the past year.24

We have processes though, I would25
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like to point out, that our employees are1

encouraged to file a condition record if they have2

any concerns, to speak to their supervisor and we3

have put a lot of effort and training into our4

supervisors to resolve concerns on the spot.5

If the employees are not satisfied6

with they have the right to refuse work.  They7

have the right to refuse it and if it's a8

conventional safety issue, it's dealt with by a9

provincial ministry.  If it's a radiological10

issue, it's dealt with by the Canadian Nuclear11

Safety Commission staff.  Our staff are well12

informed on those rights and our supervisors are13

aware of them.14

So it's unusual when somebody gets15

to the point of refusing to work because I think16

our management system is one in which when workers17

have concerns, those concerns are promptly dealt18

with by supervisors and managers.19

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Dr. Barnes.20

MEMBER BARNES:  Does that right21

exist in the case of an emergency situation?22

MR. SHIER:  Yes, I would comment23

on that.  I guess I could address it better with24

specifics.  I understand where you are coming25
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from.  That is a legislated right that the workers1

do have and we do have some negotiator rights on2

top of that, yes.3

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Mr. Graham.4

MEMBER GRAHAM:  It was mentioned5

by Mr. Faulkner about the open house in June.6

A question to OPG.  How many7

attended that open house in June approximately? 8

Also my question would be:  How many were aware of9

the general public that were not employees of OPG?10

MR. STRICKERT:  Bob Strickert,11

Ontario Power Generation.12

The open house this year was run13

over two days, a Saturday and a Sunday.  One day14

we invited the general public and we did that15

through some of our initiatives in the16

neighbourhood walk.  I believe we had17

approximately 1,000 people from the general public18

and on the Sunday, we had it for families and19

friends of families and then we had another around20

1,000.  The total was approaching 2,000 for those21

two days.22

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Ms MacLachlan.23

MS MacLACHLAN:  Thank you.24

Mr. Shier, you make reference in25
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your presentation to the fact that the union has1

negotiated dose limits that are lower than the2

regulatory limits.3

Can you tell me what those limits4

are?5

MR. SHIER:  Yes.  That is in our6

previous brief, our draft brief, but it is7

correct, we do work well below the regulatory8

limit and the ALARA Principle to keep everything9

as low as is achievable.  So we are well within10

the limits.11

MS MacLACHLAN:  What are the12

sanctions, if any, for exceeding those limits?13

MR. SHIER:  As far as anybody14

going over those limits, I would, I guess, defer15

that question to OPG.16

MR. STRICKERT:  Bob Strickert17

again, Ontario Power Generation.18

We run with an administrative19

limit of one rem a person which is about half of20

the average over five years that is required.  If21

we were to take a worker over that, it would22

require specific approval of senior management as23

well as working with the individuals involved and24

that is not a practice we normally follow.25
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If we were to have an individual1

have more than that there would be quite an2

investigation -- in an inadvertent manner -- and3

we are able to control our workforce such that4

they are administratively well below that.  In5

fact, our internal limits are below the one rem so6

that we don't encroach upon the one rem.7

MS MacLACHLAN:  But do I take it8

then that there is a contractual arrangement9

between you and the union -- between OPG and the10

union?11

MR. STRICKERT:  Yes.  There is a12

contractual arrangement with the Power Workers13

Union.14

MS MacLACHLAN:  Right.  Thank you.15

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Further16

questions?17

Thank you very much for your18

presentation.19

I would like to now take a break20

for 15 minutes.  I have 11:17 so we will be back21

in 15 minutes which means about 28 minutes to.22

Thank you very much.23

--- Upon recessing at 11:17 a.m.24

--- Upon resuming at 11:50 a.m.25
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THE CHAIRPERSON:  Ladies and1

gentlemen, could I ask you to take your seats,2

please?3

--- Pause4

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I would like to5

start by noting that we had a CMD H17.6, as was6

discussed by Mr. Shier.  He has withdrawn.  He has7

confirmed that he does not wish to present this8

CMD and so we will not discuss it, nor will have9

it as part of the record.  That is CMD 17.6.10

On that basis, I would like to11

turn to the next CMD which is 17.7 and it's an12

oral presentation by Great Lakes United and13

Mr. Kleinau is with us today.14

Welcome, Mr. Kleinau.15

16

01-H17.717

Oral presentation by Great Lakes United18

MR. KLEINAU:  My name is Sigfrid19

Kleinau, better known as Ziggy.  I am here today20

to present on behalf of the International21

Coalition of Great Lakes United.22

I am a member of the Board of23

Great Lakes United and I thank you very much for24

the opportunity to make this presentation.25
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Great Lakes United, GLU, is a1

coalition of 170 community-based and regional2

organizations from the United States, Canada and3

First Nations, as well as hundreds of individual4

members.5

GLU's mission is to work together6

to develop and maintain a healthy ecosystem in the7

Great Lakes-St. Lawrence River Basin.  Our8

international coalition is poised to celebrate its9

20th anniversary next year.10

Great Lakes United participated in11

the Environmental Assessment hearings held in12

Pickering last December and made a presentation to13

the Canadian Nuclear Safety Commission calling for14

a referral to the Minister of Environment to15

establish an Independent Panel Environmental16

assessment process.17

We appear again before the18

Commission to voice our serious concerns about19

granting an amendment of Ontario Power20

Generation's, OPG, licence to restart the four21

reactors of the A section that have been shut down22

for four years due to management and safety23

concerns.24

We are aware that upgrades have25
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been made and that $1.3 billion is being spent for1

improvements.  But the fact remains that these2

30-year-old reactors are 30 years old and there3

will be many weak leaks in their components.4

Due to the limited time allotted5

for our presentation, we can only point to some of6

the issues of greatest concern.  In CMD 01-M36,7

CNSC staff reviewed the Integrated Improvement 8

Program, the IIP, supposed to deal with Generic9

Action Items, the GAIs, mostly safety related. 10

Compared to three in a previous review,11

CMD 00-M61, there are now four projects rated12

"red" indicating significant shortcomings.13

We are appalled that in an14

important safety item like Conventional Fuel15

Storage Tank Maintenance little attention has been16

paid to maintaining the system in safe condition.17

This, together with the18

continuously flagged fire protection upgrades -- 19

for instance, incomplete implementation of fire20

protection programs, limited fixed-fire21

suppression provisions, compromised fire22

separations and poor emergency response23

capabilities, according to CMD 00-86 -- is a24

recipe for disaster.25
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Fires at nuclear plants could have1

disastrous effects as seen in the Windscale, U.K.2

accident, effects that would send radioactive3

pollution across Lake Ontario into the bordering4

U.S. regions.5

In light of the recent events in6

the United States there have been very serious7

concerns expressed that any terrorist action, not 8

a direct hit at a reactor or a containment system,9

but on the spent fuel storage basins, if there is10

a loss of the cooling fluid it could certainly11

bring on a very disastrous fire because of the12

fuel overheating, the spent fuel, and spreading a13

large cloud of radioactive contamination.14

The Pressure Boundary Program had15

its Quality Assurance manual rejected due to16

non-compliance with CSA and ASME standards and was17

dropped into the "red" category.  That raises18

fears that vulnerable piping system upgrading is19

being neglected.20

We could go on with the list of21

safety problems, but need to point out that22

resolution of the GAIs and completion of the IIP23

has to be a condition of this licence amendment as24

these are part of the mitigation measures required25
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to keep the reactor restart operation from causing1

significant adverse environmental effects.  That2

was quoted in 4.1, pages 8 and 9, of the Record of3

the CNSC Proceedings and Reasons for Decision.4

The fact remains that there is5

always going to be a weak link in an old reactor6

and any one of these weak links could cause a7

chain reaction which would possibly come to a8

catastrophic accident.  I hope this is well enough9

documented that there is certainly a deterioration10

in the configuration of these old reactors.11

Other issues that should cause the12

Commission to refuse the proposed amendment are:13

1) The failure to present a14

fully detailed decommissioning plan with15

associated cost estimates as required for approval16

of operating licences.17

2) The Provincial Nuclear18

Emergency Plan is still being revised and not yet19

approved as required by the Emergency Plans Act.20

All U.S. reactors have to have an21

approved and tested Nuclear Emergency Plan as a22

condition of their licence.  With four aging23

reactors planned to operate with a sub-standard24

emergency shut-down system, a fully approved and25
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tested emergency plan has to be a condition of1

this amendment.2

We have been very recently made3

aware, through the proceedings in the Ontario4

Legislature, that a lot of the recommendations5

that were made on improvement of the Emergency6

Measures Act after the ice storm have not been7

implemented and that there is a very, very poor8

kind of working together and updating the plan. 9

As we heard today, I guess that is still ongoing. 10

That's a very big concern to us.11

We are appalled with the12

Commission's rating of public concern, expressed13

in the decision document issued February 16, 2001. 14

At least seven organizations and coalitions made15

oral presentations at the December hearing calling16

for an independent panel Environmental Assessment. 17

Another four submitted written comments with18

similar requests.  These entities present the19

concerns of not thousands but tens of thousands of20

members.21

I just brought along our annual22

report for Great Lakes United and it lists the23

organizations that are part of our coalition, and24

I would like to leave this with the Secretary25
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after my presentation.1

I just want to point out that we2

have representations on the south side of Lake3

Ontario from Rochester, from Farmingdale,4

Williamsville, Lancaster, Perry, Syracuse,5

Brockport, Shokan, Liverpool and Snyder, and6

that's just along the south shore of Lake Ontario. 7

And these are the people who would be affected if8

there was any radiation release from the Pickering9

A reactors, from any of the Pickering reactors or10

from Darlington.11

To conclude, we ask the Commission12

how big has the number to be before the Canadian13

Nuclear Safety Commission is swayed by public14

concern?  We are deeply hurt by the Commission's15

rating of public concern.16

To conclude, we must impress upon17

you, Madam President, and you, members of the18

Commission, that no one in Ontario suffered any19

power shortages over the four years of the20

Pickering A shutdown.21

Absent a real need, and in your22

role as protectors of public health and safety,23

can you really allow these 30-year-old reactors to24

operate again without full assurance that25
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mitigating factors are fully implemented?1

We urge you to reject this2

proposed amendment to operate these reactors3

located so close to millions of residents and4

one-fifth of the world's freshwater supply.5

I would like to point out that6

this was signed by Margaret Wooster, the Executive7

Director, and by Stéphane Gingras, a8

representative at the Montreal office.9

Thank you very much for giving us10

time to do this presentation today.11

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very12

much, Mr. Kleinau.13

We would be pleased to receive14

that document and have it both available to the15

Commission members, but also available in the16

public library of the Commission as well.  I think17

that's important information for us to have.18

MR. KLEINAU:  I would be happy to19

send you more copies.  I just was able to get it20

on short notice.21

THE CHAIRPERSON:  You can rely on22

the Commission to make sure that the Commission23

members have that information based on that copy.24

Thank you.25
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Now, I would like to open the1

floor to questions from the Commission members.2

Ms MacLachlan.3

MS MacLACHLAN:  I would like the4

Commission staff to respond to the two points that5

are indented on the second page of Great Lakes6

United's submission, the first one being the7

comment that OPG has failed to present a fully8

detailed decommissioning plan with associated cost9

estimates.10

MR. HARVIE:  I understand that OPG11

has submitted decommissioning plans for Pickering12

A and B in December of the year 2000.  The13

Canadian Nuclear Safety Commission staff have14

completed the technical review of these plans and15

passed comments back to Ontario Power Generation16

who is currently addressing the comments.17

The cost estimates and the18

associated financial guarantees are currently19

under review.  I am not sure if Dr. Ferch is in20

the room.  He is responsible for reviewing these21

cost estimates.22

MS MacLACHLAN:  Excuse me, but23

perhaps you could also tell me at the same time24

the status of the decommissioning plans and CNSC25
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comments on those plans in terms of being made1

available to the public.2

MR. HARVIE:  I will ask Dr. Ferch3

to reply to that question.4

DR. FERCH:  Yes, thank you.5

My name is Richard Ferch.  I am6

the Director of the Waste and Decommissioning7

Division at the CNSC.8

As Mr. Harvie said, we received9

the decommissioning plans in December, did the10

technical review in the early part of this year. 11

Those documents, to the best of my knowledge, were12

made available by OPG to the public, to anyone who13

asked for them, at the same time that they sent14

them to us.15

Our comments are being addressed16

right now.  They were not really major items of17

substance, but rather items of clarification and18

expansion.19

We are expecting the response to20

that within the next few weeks at which point we21

will be able to finalize that.  We are also doing22

the review of the financial estimates, the cost23

estimates, and right now our plan would be, in24

fact, to bring the whole package before the25
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Commission in the first half of 2002 for a1

decision on amendments to the operating licences,2

not only for Pickering but all of OPG's licences.3

MS MacLACHLAN:  One of the issues4

that they raised was the requirement under the5

Emergency Plans Act, that a Provincial Nuclear6

Emergency Plan be incorporated in the licence --7

not be incorporated in the licence, but be8

approved, that the plan be approved under the9

Emergency Plans Act.10

Can you comment on that?  And if11

not, perhaps somebody from Ontario Emergency12

Measures can do that.13

MR. HARVIE:  I believe Emergency14

Measures Ontario is the appropriate organization15

to answer that question.16

MS MacLACHLAN:  Thank you.17

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Would you like18

to approach the mic again, Mr. McKerrell?19

MS MacLACHLAN:  Sir, do you have a20

copy of the submission that was made?  Do you have21

a reference to --22

MR. McKERRELL:  I was looking over23

my colleague's shoulder.24

MS MacLACHLAN:  Okay.25
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MR. McKERRELL:  In fact, the1

Emergency Plans Act, which is an Ontario2

legislation, does call for the Province of Ontario3

Nuclear Emergency Plan to be approved by the4

Cabinet.5

The interim version has not yet6

been approved, as I mentioned earlier.  We are7

operating on the interim plan which has been8

exercised, has been developed in consultation with9

the municipalises concerned, with the operators10

concerned, and with the first responder11

communities that have all been represented in the12

development of the plan.13

Essentially, the piece that is14

missing at the moment is the finalization of the15

details.  There will be some probably fine tuning16

of language before it's completed.  We are trying17

to further the issues of potassium iodide and also18

the alerting zone and bring the plan forward for19

Cabinet approval in 2002.20

MS MacLACHLAN:  Thank you.21

When you listed the groups that22

you had been in consultation with, I believe you23

said the municipalities and the first responders. 24

Did that list include interested community groups,25
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such as Great Lakes United?1

MR. McKERRELL:  Yes.  The first2

responders are the police, fire and health people,3

with some of the stakeholders.  Those4

consultations included discussions with the Sierra5

Club as the advocacy group.6

MS MacLACHLAN:  Thank you.7

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Dr. Barnes.8

MEMBER BARNES:  Just as a follow9

up.  I think you mentioned it before, but could10

you tell us how long the interim plan has been in11

production?12

MR. McKERRELL:  It began in the13

mid to latter part of the '90s.  So it has been14

several years.15

MEMBER BARNES:  Has it ever gone16

up to Cabinet in any form?17

MR. McKERRELL:  I believe the18

previous version did, yes.  That's my19

understanding.20

MEMBER BARNES:  And when in 200221

do you expect it to go to Cabinet this time?22

MR. McKERRELL:  We had hoped to23

have the issues resolved in the early part of the24

spring.  That's our timetable.  So as soon as we25
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can get it through the processes after we have1

completed the consultations and discussions.2

MEMBER BARNES:  And given some of3

the questions that have been taking place here4

today -- and there was a question earlier about5

the size of the group which, I think, was two6

staff and one manager.  In your view, does EMO7

have sufficient staff to consider the issues8

seriously?9

MR. McKERRELL:  We are reviewing10

the staffing levels at EMO, and also we are11

reviewing the nature of the legislation itself. 12

We have been conducting a review of Emergency13

Measures Ontario for about a year, looking at all14

aspects of its mandate and its structure and its15

role and relationships and the legislation is part16

of that consideration, and also the various plans. 17

The Nuclear Emergency Plan is only one of the18

plans that it has.19

So everything is literally on the20

table and that will be having an impact perhaps on21

the nature of the legislation itself, the22

Emergency Plans Act.23

MEMBER BARNES:  The 1986 EMO plan,24

was that approved by Cabinet at that time?25
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MR. McKERRELL:  I wasn't around1

then but it's my understanding that it was.2

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Mr. Graham.3

MEMBER GRAHAM:  As a further4

follow up, the 1986 EMO plan that has been5

referred to and then the other one that has been6

in mid to late nineties, it has been indicated7

here that:8

"All U.S. reactors have to9

have an approval of tested10

emergency plan as a condition11

of their licence." (As read)12

Was that in the 1986 plan?13

MR. McKERRELL:  I don't believe14

that our plans get into the issue of licensing. 15

That is a federal role for the Nuclear Safety16

Commission.17

MEMBER GRAHAM:  I realize that but18

I just wondered if it had those conditions in19

there or not.  No.20

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I believe that21

OPG would like to comment at this moment,22

Mr. Graham, if you are in agreement.23

MR. STRICKERT:  Yes, Commissioner24

Graham, as follow up, we have a requirement in our25
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operating licence under the CNSC to have in place1

an approved plan, which we have, for OPG and for2

the facilities and we also require CNSC staff3

approval to change that plan.4

So there are licence requirements5

associated with the facilities plan which then6

link to the provincial nuclear emergency plan.7

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Mr. Graham.8

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Another question.9

In Great Lakes United's10

presentation they refer at the very top of page 2:11

"The pressure boundary12

program had a quality13

assurance manual rejected due14

to non-compliance with CSA15

and ASME standards and was16

dropped into the red17

category." (As read)18

Could someone from the CNSC staff comment on that? 19

Is that a correct statement and could you comment20

on follow up?21

MR. HARVIE:  Yes, the statement is22

correct that the quality assurance manual was23

considered unsatisfactory.  We have because of24

that required Ontario Power Generation to put in25
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place alternative methods to comply with the1

Canadian Standards Association and the American2

Society of Mechanical Engineers Standards, the3

standards of these organizations.  So we have4

required alternative methods until they produce an5

acceptable quality assurance manual.  Mr. Blyth6

can give further details if you wish.7

MR. BLYTH:  Yes, I think it's8

important to add that the pressure boundary9

modification work being done at Pickering right10

now is being done by contractors who do have11

approved quality assurance programs?12

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Further13

questions, Mr. Graham?  No.14

Dr. Giroux.15

MEMBER GIROUX:  Yes, I would like16

to address a question to Mr. Kleinau and coming17

back to this question of emergency plans.  I was a18

bit confused.  But when you were talking about19

U.S. reactors which have the obligation to have an20

emergency plan, are you referring to an on site21

plan or off site plan?  My understanding is that22

it would be an on site plan and there is a federal23

plan off site which is valid for all reactors. 24

Could you comment on that?  Clarify.25
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MR. KLEINAU:  I would have to1

clarify that with the authorities, with the people2

in the U.S.  I'm not a hundred per cent sure, but3

I was under the impression that that would be4

linked with the -- like beyond the boundary of the5

nuclear sites.  It would not just be for the6

nuclear site itself.  So I could follow up on that7

and let you know.8

MEMBER GIROUX:  Well, maybe staff9

could comment on this question.  My impression is10

that it's quite parallel to the situation here.11

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Or I may suggest12

that perhaps OPG might want to comment.  No.13

Staff.14

MR. HARVIE:  Is the question15

relating to the on site plan or the off site plan?16

MEMBER GIROUX:  That is the17

question.  Essentially, I was stating an18

impression I have from a previous reading that the19

obligation that Mr. Kleinau was referring to was20

for nuclear plants to have an on site plan, which21

is an obligation we also have as Mr. Strickert22

mentioned.  He links that in the same paragraph23

with the Ontario plan which is for an off site24

plan.  The question is, is there not in the U.S. a25
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general unique federal emergency plan which is1

valid for off site for all nuclear reactors?2

MR. HARVIE:  I'm sorry.  I don't3

know the answer to that question, Dr. Giroux.  I4

don't know if someone else in the room does.5

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I'm going to6

make an exception in that I'm going to ask Irene7

Kock from the Sierra Club who has indicated that8

she does have an answer to this and I'm going to9

make an exception and ask her to speak in the10

interest of information.11

MS KOCK:  Thank you,12

Madam President.13

My information is that the U.S.14

commercial nuclear stations are required to have15

met a rule that they are able to alert the public16

in the off site zones, which I believe is a six17

mile zone at this stage, in a certain period of18

time and that it's required that they prove that19

they can carry that alerting out as a condition of20

their licence.21

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very22

much.23

Any further questions, Dr. Giroux?24

MEMBER GIROUX:  No thank you.25
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THE CHAIRPERSON:  Dr. Barnes.1

MEMBER BARNES:  I think we should2

get clarification on that.  I assume that is3

implicit that we request that we do have that4

information to us.5

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Yes, if we could6

have that information by this afternoon, that7

would be appropriate.8

MEMBER BARNES:  Later if not.9

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Otherwise I10

would say that I think that we need that11

information the best that we have this afternoon.12

MEMBER BARNES:  I would like to13

ask staff just to comment on the other two points14

that Great Lakes United viewed as of greatest15

concern and they specifically mention the16

conventional fuel storage tank maintenance and the17

fire protection upgrades.  Does staff have a18

comment on these?19

MR. ELDER:  Peter Elder.  In terms20

of the fuel oil storage tank maintenance, what was21

being rated in the progress report on the IIP was22

for the other plants not including Pickering A. 23

Pickering A, OPG has committed to do this work and24

complete this work prior to return to service of25
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the facilities.1

In terms of fire protection, there2

are a number of work associated with fire3

protection that we have -- staff has included on4

their list of work that must be required to be5

done prior to returning to service -- the unit to6

service.  This completes a large majority of the7

IIP programs for fire protection for Pickering.8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Further9

questions?10

Ms MacLachlan.11

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  I was just12

skipping ahead to the next presentation, but I13

think in light of the comment and requesting14

confirmation of information for this afternoon, I15

think it would be important for us to find out the16

status of that 1986 EMO plan, whether or not it17

was approved, what its status is?18

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I guess what I19

will take under consideration is a ruling of20

whether that is pertinent information or not and I21

will make a judgment based on legal counsel on22

that.23

Further questions?24

Thank you -- oh, yes, Mr. Kleinau.25
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MR. KLEINAU:  In regard to the1

fire protection problem, I think that is really,2

really important.  Like I have a number of items3

here that are called specific tasks to be4

completed before the return to service of5

Pickering A.  It has replacing the Protomatic6

release hardware in the transformer deluge system7

with new equipment.  Like this is from BMD 00-67.8

Second, replacing the corroded9

fire protection system piping and further changes10

need to be made arising from the fire safety11

assessment.  These tasks may lead to some longer12

term improvements and as many as possible will be13

done before the return to service.14

I believe that is a point that15

really the Commission has to look at.  You know16

the fire protection is such an important point.17

THE CHAIRPERSON:  OPG, do you have18

any comments on that fire protection and then I19

will ask the staff.20

MR. STRICKERT:  Yes, in terms of21

the points Mr. Kleinau has addressed, we are22

replacing the Protomatic system.  It's part of our23

requirements and part of our scope.  We have done24

the fire safety analyses as we outlined in our25
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previous presentations subject to these hearings.1

We also have identified the follow2

up work from those assessments and they are part3

of the scope and they are also part of the4

conditions that the CNSC staff have recommended to5

this Commission and we are doing that work.  So6

the designs have been done and we are going7

through the approval processes to install them.8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Further comments9

from the CNSC staff on that, on fire protection?10

MR. HARVIE:  Yes, there are11

several fire protection programs which must be12

completed prior to the return to service.  This is13

included in the work in Appendix D, completion of14

which is a condition of the licence to allow15

restart and therefore this work must be completed16

before restart.  Mr. Blyth, the Director of our17

Safety Evaluation Division, Engineering is18

available to give us more details if you wish.19

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Mr. Blyth, did20

you wish to anything at this point based on21

Mr. Kleinau's comments?22

MR. BLYTH:  No.  I'm prepared to23

answer Commission questions, but I can't add24

anything over and above what Mr. Harvie said.  I25
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don't think it's necessary.1

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Well, thank you2

very much, Mr. Kleinau.3

We will now then move to4

CMD 00-H17.8 and 00-H17.8A and this is an oral5

presentation by the Citizens for Renewable Energy,6

Energy Action Council of Toronto, Energy Probe,7

Liverpool West Community Association, Pickering8

Ajax Citizens Together for the Environment and9

Sierra Club of Canada and Ms Kock is here today to10

do the presentation.  Welcome.11

12

01-H17.8/01-H17.8A13

Oral Presentation by the Citizens for Renewable14

Energy, Energy Action Council of Toronto, Energy15

Probe, Liverpool West Community Association,16

Pickering Ajax Citizens Together for the17

Environment, Sierra Club of Canada18

MS KOCK:  Good afternoon,19

Madam President, Commissioners, ladies and20

gentlemen.  Thanks for the opportunity to address21

you today.  My name is Irene Kock and I'm22

representing the Sierra Club of Canada.23

In addition to the groups which24

you just listed there are additional endorsing25



105

StenoTran

organizations to this written submission, which1

were listed on the supplementary document and I2

will just read those names for the record.3

The other endorsing organizations4

include the Canadian Coalition for Nuclear5

Responsibility, the Canadian Environmental Law6

Association, the Canadian Institute for7

Environmental Law and Policy, Durham Action8

Network, Greenpeace, the Ontario Voice of Women,9

the Toronto Environmental Alliance and the Women's10

Healthy Environments Network.  Collectively these11

organizations represent tens of thousands of12

Canadians.13

In 1997, Ontario Power Generation,14

then Ontario Hydro, announced the closure of its15

Pickering A and Bruce A nuclear stations in order16

to remedy "longstanding management, process and17

equipment problems" across its nuclear stations.18

In the case of Pickering A, the19

closure on December 31, 1997 coincided with the20

unmet deadline for a mandatory shutdown system21

upgrade -- a significant and longstanding safety22

issue.  Resources were to be focused on improved23

performance and safety at the remaining 1224

reactors at Pickering B, Bruce B and Darlington. 25
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The utility stated that performance would need to1

be world class before resources were diverted to2

bring the older A stations back into service.  In3

the meantime, OPG has leased both its Bruce4

stations to Bruce Power while maintaining5

responsibility for Pickering B and Darlington.6

The Nuclear Asset Optimization7

Plan was launched by Ontario Hydro in 1997 to try8

to raise the nuclear station performance levels. 9

It has since been reworked to incorporate various10

regulatory commitments and renamed the Integrated11

Improvement Program.  In 2000, it was clear from12

documents filed here that the program was behind13

by about two years and with the apparent blessing14

of the regulator it is now not slated to be15

completed until the end of December 2004.16

While the IIP work remains behind17

schedule and world class performance has yet to be18

achieved at Pickering B and Darlingon, OPG is19

nevertheless proposing to take on the further20

challenge of Pickering A restart.  It has been21

suggested by CNSC staff that it will now be22

sufficient that IIP work on Pickering A be at the23

same stage of completion as that work on the other24

stations in order for OPG to succeed in obtaining25
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licence amendment.1

Overall safety at the three2

stations may be compromised by stretching these3

resources to accommodate the restart workload. 4

The promised improvements in overall management5

and safety may never be achieved as a result, and6

as we know, numerous similar improvement programs7

in Ontario Hydro's past have failed.8

The CNSC's environmental9

assessment of the Pickering A restart proposal10

concluded that "taking into account the mitigation11

measures described in the Screening Report it is12

not likely to cause significant adverse13

environment effects."  However, the CNSC staff14

refused to include key topics within the scope of15

the environmental assessment, including the16

environmental human health and economic17

consequences of a severe nuclear accident18

involving widespread radioactive contamination.19

The Ontario Nuclear Emergency Plan20

states that severe nuclear accidents, while having21

a low probability, will have huge long-term22

consequences such as the requirement for23

abandonment of contaminated properties, relocation24

of displaced people and extensive environmental25
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restoration at unknown human health and economic1

costs.2

The failure to review severe3

accidents and to consider the adequacy of the4

emergency plan and the federal Nuclear Liability5

Act as potential mitigating measures prevented a6

fair assessment of the risks of restarting the7

Pickering A station.8

It is assumed by the CNSC and OPG9

that the reactor safety systems will work as10

designed preventing a catastrophic nuclear11

accident despite the fact that reactor safety12

systems, including containment, are not fail safe. 13

In fact CANDU safety systems have a past record of14

problems which show that these systems may not15

operate properly during an accident.16

Furthermore, the single fast17

emergency shutdown system at Pickering A is18

substandard, even with the planned enhancement,19

compared to other nuclear plants in Ontario which20

have two fully separated fast reactor shutdown21

systems.22

The CNSC claimed in its Reason for23

Decision on the EA that "the Canadian24

Environmental Assessment Act does not require the25
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Commission to consider all conceivable accident1

events."  However, the CNSC and the Federal2

Minister of the Environment had a moral obligation3

to consider at least one example of a severe4

accident with containment failure.  The existing5

EA on Pickering A restart is a whitewash of6

important nuclear safety issues at our oldest7

commercial power station.8

Another key topic excluded from9

the review was the need and cost to restart10

Pickering A and the other alternatives for11

electricity supply and demand management.12

I'm just going to skip ahead a bit13

because I am running out of time.14

Presently in Ontario there is no15

regulatory mechanism available to review the16

electricity demand and supply situation or the17

business planning practices of our utility.  Even18

though the opening of Ontario's competitive19

electricity market has been repeatedly delayed,20

our utility and the CNSC are claiming that somehow21

the marketplace has made this decision for us.22

The EA process was problematic23

from the beginning, with Ontario Power Generation24

involved in closed door negotiations with the CNSC25



110

StenoTran

staff over topics for the scope.  The CNSC and OPG1

were criticized for their apparent excessive level2

of collaboration throughout the EA.  The screening3

report even failed to adequately cover the issues4

within its limited scope.  For example, the 160+5

issues which were identified in an earlier public6

process, have not been addressed in a systematic7

integrated fashion as suggested by key8

participants in the original process.9

The independent Peer Review Team10

hired by the City of Pickering with OPG funding11

concluded that the Screening Report relied on12

incomplete data to draw conclusions, which in some13

cases could not be supported.  The Peer Review14

Team noted that the responses to their technical15

comments on the draft Screening Report were16

selective and incomplete.  In addition, the17

Follow-up and Monitoring Program" ordered as a18

condition of the EA approval does not fully19

address what measures would be taken to reduce20

harm if future monitoring shows that the21

predictions made in the Screening Report22

underestimated the eventually harm caused by23

restart.24

Public concern about the proposed25
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restart of Pickering A was misrepresented in the1

Screening Report with the statement that "only a2

few individuals" will be affected by "reduced3

feelings of personal security and levels of4

satisfaction with the community."  In direct5

contrast to this conclusion, the public attitudes6

poll conducted for Ontario Power Generation showed7

that over 8,000 families in the ten kilometre8

radius around Pickering would likely move away if9

Pickering A is restarted.  Neither these findings10

nor their significance were discussed as part of11

the Screening Report.12

Under nuclear emergency planning. 13

Emergency planning for accident consequences14

outside the station fence is a provincial15

responsibility.  I will just skip ahead a bit.16

Even those in the three kilometre17

contiguous zone around the Pickering station are18

not assured of prompt notification under the19

current telephone dialling system, which to the20

best of our information was last tested in21

November 2000.  Changes to alerting methods in the22

contiguous zone are being developed after years of23

discussion, but again, to the best of my knowledge24

these are not fully implemented yet.25
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Proper public education about the1

emergency plan is lacking, including failure to2

regularly publish relevant details in local3

newspapers and failure to post signs to mark the4

evacuation routes.5

In the case of a sudden radiation6

release under severe accident conditions, the7

public may not have adequate access to stable8

iodine tablets, which only protect the thyroid9

gland from radio-iodine if they are taken before10

or immediately after exposure to radio-iodine. 11

Stable iodine is stockpiled, but homes and12

businesses should be provided with this product as13

well at no cost to them for prompt use during a14

serious emergency.15

Just under conclusion.  Ontario16

Power Generation should not be licensed to restart17

the Pickering A nuclear station at this time.18

Thank you very much for your time.19

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very20

much.  Just before I open the floor for questions,21

I note that the presentation was broad and covered22

a number of areas of questioning.  I just would23

like to, however, make the following statement.24

The Commission retains the right,25
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and in fact has the obligation to look at1

environmental issues, under our Act, under the2

NSCA, but we will not reopen issues of the scope3

of the Environmental Assessment during this4

process.  But as I note, Ms Kock, your5

presentation was broad ranging into a number of6

other areas as well.  But I would just like to put7

the boundary around that specific issue.8

With that said I will open the9

floor for questions by the Commission Members.10

Mr.  Graham.11

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Yes, again to EMO12

officials of Ontario, and I don't know whether13

they have had the opportunity to have this14

presentation, but in the nuclear emergency that is15

stated on page 3 of 4 on the bottom of the page16

there, there are some quite strong statements.17

I wonder if you would like to18

comment on them.  Are they exactly factual as19

written or defend them as to -- is the last20

testing only done in November of 2000 and the21

evacuation plans and so on?  Is what is stated22

there factual?23

MR. McKERRELL:  I can't tell you24

the last testing of the telephone notification25
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system in that area.  It may be November 2000. 1

There may have been one since then.  I just don't2

know.3

I am just looking over this here. 4

The Nuclear Emergency Plan is an interim document,5

that is quite true.  I have already indicated that6

the ten-kilometre versus three-kilometre zone is7

one of the things that is being considered, as is8

the KIissue.9

The Sierra Club has been10

advocating a 30-kilometre evacuation zone.  They11

mentioned that to us in our discussions with them12

in the consultation.13

There is the telephone dialling14

system in place currently.15

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Is that in place16

for three kilometres or ten kilometres?17

MR. McKERRELL:  Three.18

MEMBER GRAHAM:  It is updated and19

it is in a current mode at this time?20

MR. McKERRELL:  That is my21

understanding.22

The stock piling of the iodine at23

the schools and hospitals and so forth, that I24

mentioned earlier.  It is not in the hands of25
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individual citizens.  That kind of covers it.1

MEMBER GRAHAM:  In the2

distribution of iodine at schools and the other3

institutions, the authorization and the process4

and all of the ways to distribute that, that is5

all in place at this time for distribution, who6

gets it, how soon, when it is activated and so on;7

that is in place, is it?8

MR. McKERRELL:  The supplies are9

in the schools and hospitals in the Durham area. 10

The rest of it is in storage, which Durham has.11

The instructions for the dosages12

are with the containers.  So that when somebody13

gets the iodide, they also get the dosage14

instructions at the same time.15

MEMBER GRAHAM:  But my question16

was:  Is authorization in place to distribute and,17

if need be, if an emergency happened, is the18

authorization there for authorities to start using19

and distributing them?  It is all right to have20

the stockpile, but can they use it?21

MR. McKERRELL:  Yes.  In the event22

of an accident, then EMO would be providing the23

direction to the municipality about protective24

measures, including the use of the potassium25
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iodide, evacuation, sheltering, whatever is1

appropriate, given the circumstances of the event.2

MEMBER GRAHAM:  But I am still not3

clear on the follow-up.  If there was a major4

disaster of any type or if it was needed, how fast5

can you put the process into place of distributing6

the tablets and getting them taken?7

MR. McKERRELL:  In terms of where8

the hospitals and the schools have it, if the9

children are in the school, then they would be10

able to get it there.  If it was outside of school11

hours, then the parents would have to be getting12

the iodide from the central stock.13

In the hospitals, they have it14

available there and would be able to use it as15

soon as the instruction was given.16

MEMBER GRAHAM:  In what radius are17

those tablets available, within the three18

kilometre, ten kilometre or 30 and so on?19

MR. McKERRELL:  It certainly20

doesn't go out to the 30 kilometre, but it is21

within the ten kilometre.  But the reception22

centres and the evacuation centres have them.23

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Which are outside24

the ten kilometres?25
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MR. McKERRELL:  Yes.1

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Ms MacLachlan.2

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  Thank you.  In3

the Sierra Club's submission there is a statement4

that the public attitude's poll conducted for5

Ontario Power Generation showed that over 8,0006

families in the ten-kilometre radius around the7

Pickering Nuclear Station would likely move away8

if Pickering A is restarted.9

Can Ontario Hydro address that10

comment in terms of its veracity and the date that11

that poll was conducted and the questions asked in12

that poll?13

MR. STRICKERT:  Yes, Bob14

Strickert, Ontario Power Generation.15

We addressed that issue in the EA,16

but we have Donna McFarland here, who is Director17

of Public Relations, who will address that issue18

for you.19

MS McFARLAND:  My name is Donna20

McFarland.  I am the Director of Public Affairs21

for the Nuclear Program for Ontario Power22

Generation.23

This question was also raised24

during the EA hearings.  Dr. Jane Tennison, who25
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conducted the public consultation program for the1

EA, responded.  I will try to be a suitable2

replacement today on behalf of Jane.3

Basically, the public attitude4

research that was conducted during the EA, the5

actual survey, was just one of the things that we6

use to determine public concern over the project.7

The public attitude survey, where8

we talked about satisfaction, resulted in about 909

per cent of the people surveyed saying that they10

were either satisfied or very satisfied with the11

Pickering community, and that the return to12

service of Pickering A would not have any adverse13

effects on their level of satisfaction.  Ten per14

cent of the respondents indicated that they were15

dissatisfied, with 1 to 3 per cent of those being16

very dissatisfied.17

Those numbers, then, we did not18

extrapolate to come up with a definite number. 19

They were used as an indicator of the level of20

dissatisfaction.21

In addition to that, we had22

workshops; we had mail-in cards; we had open23

houses; and we did various other consultation24

activities and met with specific groups in the25
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community to come to our general conclusion that1

there was not widespread public concern.2

The actual attitude survey was3

just one piece of the whole package.4

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  What were the5

numbers involved?  When you give me 10 per cent6

were dissatisfied, what would the numbers be?  How7

large was the poll?8

MS McFARLAND:  How large was the9

poll?  I don't have that in front of me, but it is10

certainly in the environmental assessment11

documentation.  So, the numbers would be there.12

The polling was done also by an13

external professional polling group.14

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  Thank you. 15

Also in this submission there was a statement:16

"In fact, CANDU safety17

systems have a past record of18

problems which shows that19

these systems may not operate20

properly during an accident."21

I guess I would like the22

intervenor to give examples of that.  I would also23

like a response from staff on the veracity of that24

statement.25



120

StenoTran

MS KOCK:  Thank you, Ms1

MacLachlan.  I can give a couple of examples, but2

I won't be able to give dates.3

I know, for example, that when the4

containment system was tested at Pickering, I5

believe it was at the 20-year mark.  So, that6

would have been ten years ago.  It was discovered7

that the seals on the pressure relief duct failed8

at a pressure below the design pressure.  It was9

determined that previous to that test the system10

may not have worked as designed in the event of an11

accident.  That is probably the biggest example12

because it involved a multi-year problem that13

wasn't detected until that test.14

There have been other cases in the15

past, not so much in recent years, where it was16

discovered through testing programs that are done17

routinely that the safety systems, whether it be18

emergency core cooling or one of the shutdown19

systems might not have worked as designed.20

I can provide you with the21

examples I am aware of that I have documented22

previously in other locations.23

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  Thank you.  I24

guess as a supplementary, and I think staff should25
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have an opportunity to respond to this issue, as1

should OPG, but what is your opinion, then, of the2

significant body of work that has been undertaken3

to improve and upgrade the Pickering plant to4

address issues such as the one that you have just5

identified?6

MS KOCK:  It is difficult to judge7

the amount and quality of work being done in the8

upgrade program.  We did raise concerns in a 9

previous submission, I believe in the order of two10

years ago, regarding the whole discussion around11

fire protection upgrades.12

The concern we raised with the13

Commission at that time was that there were14

statements made in some of the 1997 documentation15

from the utility that they were concerned that16

fire protection was going to cost too much.  The17

issue we raised at that time was our concern about18

shortcuts on upgrades in order to save money. 19

There have been lots of statements made to assure20

everyone, the statements being made by the21

utility, that they are not doing that, that their22

upgrades will be sufficient and suitable.23

But we have concerns remaining,24

largely because we do not have access to financial25
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information about the different options being1

considered, as was not the case with the shutdown2

system upgrade, where four options were clearly3

laid out, the budgets were clearly shown, and the4

decision was made with all that information in5

front of everyone.6

With the upgrades that are7

happening now, the public does not have access to8

information about which options were considered9

for that upgrade and why did they pick that10

particular option.11

From our point of view, we are12

interested in seeing the best available technology13

used in all cases.  We have no way to know whether14

that is the case or not at this stage.15

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I think we will16

give OPG and then the staff a chance to comment on17

the process used, if you don't mind.  OPG and then18

the staff.19

MR. STRICKERT:  Bob Strickert. 20

Just to clarify the question, you want me to21

comment on the last part of the comment with22

respect to how we went about scoping the work?23

THE CHAIRPERSON:  It did go back a24

ways in terms of the comment itself.25
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If you start at the last part and1

then go backwards, we will give you a sense of2

where we want -- clearly, the issue of the3

particular concerns that the Sierra Club has with4

regards to fire protection, for example, I think5

that that is important, and the looking at the6

funding and the shortcuts and those kinds of7

issues.  I think that is the first question.8

Then I will work with Ms9

MacLachlan in terms of scoping back.10

MR. STRICKERT:  Thank you.  In11

terms of fire protection upgrades, we did thorough12

assessments.  Those assessments were reviewed by13

independent parties.  They were provided on the14

record to the CNSC staff in formal correspondence15

as to what we were going to do.16

We certainly haven't taken17

shortcuts to save money.  We did further follow-up18

on issues such as a turbine haul fire, in which we19

did a full assessment, at the request of CNSC20

staff, and showed that we had multiple barriers to21

protect areas like the control room in the event22

of a turbine hall failure.  I don't think in any23

way there was any suggestion of shortcuts at all.24

I think that was the first issue.25
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In terms of scoping the project,1

we laid it out in our May-June submission for the2

June hearing of how we went about scoping it. 3

What we did, in simple terms, was we identified4

safety upgrades that could be practically made in5

the Pickering plant, included them in the scope,6

and did them, and dispositioned those that we7

wouldn't.  So, we really did a significant amount8

of work in terms of upgrading the plant such that9

it compares favourably with modern plants.10

I think the third point that was11

raised by Ms Kock was the issue of special safety12

system unavailability.  We can provide you with13

data on that.  Ms Kock is right, we did have a14

containment unavailability back around 199015

period, and we made design changes to the plant to16

address that.17

We report on a quarterly basis the18

performance of our special safety systems to the19

CNSC in a technical quarterly report.  Over the20

last ten years, our special safety systems, in all21

cases, have met their requirements.22

We also do a future predicted23

availability based on our performance and our24

design.  Those are meeting our targets as well.25
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So, we have a very systematic1

program that lays it out and puts it on the2

record.3

I think I have addressed the4

areas, but we can certainly go further in detail5

in any of those areas.6

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Ms MacLachlan,7

are there specific areas that you would like OPG8

or the staff to elaborate upon?9

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  To go10

backwards to the first or the last issue was the11

comment here that CANDU safety systems have a past12

record of problems which showed that these systems13

may not operate properly during an accident.14

You referred to the containment. 15

Ms Kock referred to something 20 years ago.  This16

statement seems to imply that there is an endemic17

safety problem with CANDU reactors.  I would like18

comment on that issue.19

Secondly, a comment from both20

yourself and staff about the upgrades that have21

taken place to the Pickering A plant, in light of22

that comment.23

MR. STRICKERT:  Bob Strickert24

again.  On the first point, we would flatly25
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disagree with the fact that there are endemic1

problems with our safety systems.  We absolutely2

disagree with that comment.3

I am going to ask Bob Tulk, our4

Nuclear Safety Director at Pickering, to comment5

on the reliability performance of the Pickering A6

systems in the past ten years.  I think that will7

address the issue.8

Then I am going to ask Mr. Keith9

Dinnie, who is our person responsible for10

probabilistic risk assessment to comment on some11

of the suggestions that CANDU safety systems12

aren't reliable.  In fact, they are reliable, and13

I will ask him to comment on that with respect to14

probabilistic review.15

Mr. Tulk.16

MR. TULK:  For the record, Bob17

Tulk, Nuclear Safety Manager, Pickering A.18

Just to echo what Bob has said,19

yes, for the last ten years we have met the20

unavailability targets for the special safety21

systems.  The shutdown systems have had an22

unavailability of zero.  They have been available23

through their entire operating period.24

The containment system has met a25
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target of 0.1 times 10 to the minus 3 against the1

target of 3 times 10 to the minus 3.  The ECI2

system has a similar target of 3 times 10 to the3

minus 3 and has, in fact, met 2.78 times 10 to the4

minus 3.  So, in all cases, we have met the5

reliability target over the past ten years.6

MR. DINNIE:  Keith Dinnie, Manager7

of the Probabilistic Risk Assessment Department.8

In addition to monitoring the9

performance of the individual safety systems, we10

also do other types of studies.  You, yourself,11

referred to the Pickering A risk assessment12

earlier today, whereby we integrate the13

performance of all those systems to get the14

special safety systems and other safety-related15

systems together to look at the overall16

implications to risk in the plant.17

Certainly we found from those18

studies that the risk from Pickering A compares19

very well, very comparable to our other nuclear20

stations.  Generally, the level of risk to public21

safety represented by those plants is quite low in22

absolute terms and relative to other nuclear23

plants around the world.24

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Do you want25
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staff to comment as well?1

Staff.2

MR. HARVIE:  Thank you.  First of3

all, I should say we would certainly not allow4

operation if there were endemic problems with5

special safety systems, nor would we recommend to6

the Commission that it amend the licence to allow7

a restart if we believed there were endemic8

problems with safety systems.9

This statement it is assumed that10

the reactor safety systems will work as designed11

is not quite accurate.  We have high reliability12

requirements for special safety systems.  We have13

various other requirements documented in our14

regulatory documents.  But while we require that15

high reliability be achieved, we do, nevertheless,16

require our licensees to analyze dual failures17

which involve failure of the process systems which18

operate the plant coincident with failure of each19

of the special safety systems in turn.20

So, the analysis we require our21

licensees to submit does consider the failure of22

the special safety systems, despite the high23

reliability which we require.24

There have been rare occasions25
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when new information has been found, which shows1

that some aspect of the design of a safety system2

is not perfect and needs improvement.  We always3

require that these improvements be done very4

promptly.  But these occasions are rare.  We have5

stringent requirements for the reliability of the6

special safety systems, and we enforce these7

requirements.8

Ontario Power Generation's record9

of meeting these requirements has generally been10

good.11

With respect to the upgrades and12

the fire protection, I don't know how much detail13

you want us to get into.  We have addressed the14

upgrades, which we have required and are requiring15

be installed at Pickering A.  We have addressed it16

in our reports to this Commission, with our17

recommendation.  We are quite happy to go into18

details of any specific areas, but we are19

satisfied that the reviews which we have required20

Ontario Power Generation to complete and the21

upgrades which we are requiring them to implement22

before we allow them to restart are adequate to23

support our recommendation that the Commission24

amend the licence to allow restart.25
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Thank you.1

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Dr. Barnes.2

MEMBER BARNES:  I have two3

questions.  One to Ms Kock.4

On the last page of your5

presentation -- this is a specific issue -- you6

say:7

"... to stable iodine8

tablets, which only protect9

the thyroid gland from10

radio-iodine if they are11

taken before or immediately12

after exposure to13

radio-iodine".14

What does the word15

"immediately" -- how long is immediately?  Do you16

know?17

MS KOCK:  I think it's about four18

hours after exposure before and then following19

four hours after exposure.  There is little effect20

in blocking radio-iodine from entering the thyroid21

gland.22

MEMBER BARNES:  So maybe I could23

just extend that question then to EMO.  Given that24

you have told us before that it would take a25
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minimum of four hours for the three kilometre1

evacuation, nine if it was under poor weather2

conditions, and under good weather conditions 193

hours for a ten kilometre evacuation, is it fair4

to say that the tablets are of really minimal use5

in this whole equation?6

MR. McKERRELL:  The process for7

the distribution of these iodide pills is under8

discussion at the moment.  As I said earlier, my9

preference is to see some changes there and we are10

discussing those with the communities involved.11

MEMBER BARNES:  My second12

question -- and it follows on an earlier question13

to you -- I have to say that having served on this14

Commission now for several years, and this general15

concern about the development of an appropriate16

approved evacuation plan, and so on, and we have17

heard repeatedly that it's under discussion.18

In a province that generates half19

its electrical needs from the nuclear industry and20

the fact that we are sitting here today to approve21

an extension, as Mr. Kleinau has said, for a22

30-year-old plant, and the fact that there has23

been clearly expressed public concern of the24

people to the point to which approximately 25 per25
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cent would argue that they would leave the city,1

as I calculate the numbers here, and given that2

Ontario has certainly experienced other aspects3

recently of environmental health issues, I have to4

remain personally incredulous that we are still5

only at the point of consideration of an interim6

plan that may or may not go up to Cabinet in the7

year 2002.8

So I wonder if you could be honest9

and try to communicate, at least to me, is this a10

matter of priority?  Is it a matter of staffing11

within EMO, or is it financial resources?  Is it a12

lack of, in a sense -- because this is a complex13

issue -- that you have not received appropriate14

cooperation with many other agencies that you are15

involved in in developing this?  Or is it simply16

one of political will to get something approved?17

This is a serious issue which I18

think has clearly been made repeatedly, not just19

at today's meeting, but because the request here20

is that we bring on four reactors and restart21

them, and knowing that this agency of OPG has put22

in $1.3 billion in renovating it, I am just amazed23

that another side of the Ontario government, in a24

sense, wouldn't have brought along its side of25
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this whole equation.1

Can you give some indication of2

what the real problem is here?3

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Before you4

answer, I just wish to assure you that the5

Commission is not questioning your honesty.  I am6

sure that Dr. Barnes meant that as an expression,7

not as any reflection, sir.8

So please, accept my assurances of9

that and if you could address the question, I10

would appreciate that.11

Thank you.12

MR. McKERRELL:  I assure the13

President and the members I took it that way.14

I mean, I couldn't agree with you15

more that this is an important issue.  From the16

time that I arrived at EMO last year, the nuclear17

issues have been uppermost in my mind and nobody18

wants to have the nuclear plan finalized and19

everybody in agreement as to what should happen,20

when -- all in the best interest of public21

safety -- nobody wants it more than I do in terms22

of getting it finalized.23

It would be much simpler if there24

weren't as many people involved in the process. 25
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On the one hand, if the province simply says,1

"This is the way it's going to be" and doesn't2

take into account adequate consultation, then we3

may put forward a plan that has all kinds of4

details.  It's a very complex issue.  You know5

that it is 7,800 pages long.  It's a huge6

document.  It's possible that we would put7

something out that didn't have adequate8

consideration of all the issues.9

All of the people that we have10

talked to in the last year have had a lot of11

input, a lot of things to say and we are working12

our way through that and we want to bring this to13

conclusion as soon as we possibly can.14

But I do want to stress, we have a15

plan, and it is in place and it's a plan that16

meets with the favour of the stakeholders and if17

something happened 15 minutes from now, as I said18

earlier, that plan would be put into effect and I19

am absolutely convinced it would work and work20

effectively.21

We have two full-scale exercises22

on this interim plan, and they have both done just23

fine.  We are going to have the third one soon. 24

They have been in different sites and things get25
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learned in each of these that then get applied and1

the refinements added.2

So yes, it is a priority.  It's3

one of my top priorities -- I have several -- and4

it's getting the attention that it deserves, I5

assure you.6

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I understand7

also that we have some clarification with regards8

to the earlier question that they had with regards9

to the earlier plan being submitted to Cabinet.10

Would you care to clarify that and11

have that on the record?12

MR. McKERRELL:  Both myself and my13

colleague, we were 99.9 per cent sure that it was,14

but I didn't want to be absolutely categorical. 15

My colleague has just gone and phoned back to16

Toronto and the answer is yes.17

THE CHAIRPERSON:  For the record,18

the 1986 Emergency Plan had received Cabinet19

approval which was the question.20

MR. McKERRELL:  That's correct.21

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.22

Further questions?23

I just have a question.  I suppose24

that I was thinking about this as the presentation25
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was being done.1

What is the reasonable and2

suitable level of consultation with intervenors3

and groups with regards to details of plans?  We4

heard earlier today the Town of Ajax had received5

detailed work plans and have been looking at them6

and had some comments with regards to an approval7

process which, I gather, has not been the habit or8

the practice of this Commission.9

My reading from Ms Kock's comments10

with regards to consultation that she would have11

appreciated having on options, various types of12

technical alternatives being looked at earlier.13

Any comments with regards to this14

from OPG, consultation that is done with15

intervenors or groups and any philosophy with16

regard to that?  We have had quite a bit of17

discussion about being involved in open houses and18

that type of thing, but this is a level of detail19

that is perhaps of most interest to particular20

groups rather than to the general public.  So just21

any comments with regards to that.22

MR. STRICKERT:  Yes.  Bob23

Strickert, Ontario Power Generation.24

Certainly in terms of the upgrades25
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that we are making, we have held a lot of1

workshops around the issue.  We also, I believe,2

offered to the stakeholders involved an3

opportunity to meet with OPG on any issues of4

concern to them.5

We certainly could outline in more6

detail the specifics of why we are doing what we7

are doing on the upgrading of the plant.  So we8

have tried to be extremely open on that issue.9

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very10

much, Ms Kock.  Thank you for your presentation. 11

That's the end of those submissions.12

I would like to take a lunch break13

of one hour.  The hearing is not adjourned.  We14

are just taking a lunch break.  We will return at15

ten minutes to two.  We will have a lunch break16

until then.17

Thank you very much.18

--- Upon recessing at 12:50 p.m.19

--- Upon resuming at 1:50 p.m.20

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Ladies and21

gentlemen, if I could ask you to take your seat,22

please.23

Thank you.  We will now proceed24

with the written submissions that we have25
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received.1

Before I start, I would like to go2

on record as thanking all those intervenors who do3

take the time to provide written submissions to4

us.  Their comments are important to us and we do5

take them into account in rendering our decisions6

and all the Commission Members do receive copies7

of these written submissions in advance and do8

take the time to read those.9

However, what I would propose to10

do is to ask the Secretary to the Commission,11

Mr. Jack, to read into the record, for the record,12

the CMD number and the written submission author13

and we will do them in blocks and then ask the14

Commission for any comments or questions on the15

written submissions.16

So with that I will turn the17

microphone over to Mr. Jack and then it will come18

back to me for the question.19

20

01-H17.9, Written submission from Donna Bedore21

01-H17.10, Written submission from Mendelson Joe22

01-H17.11, Written submission from Shirley23

Farlinger24

MR. JACK:  Thank you, Madam Chair.25
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In advance of reading any of this1

out, I wish to apologize to any of the intervenors2

if I do happen to inadvertently mispronounce their3

names.  I hope that doesn't happen, but my4

apologies in advance if it does.5

Submissions numbered 01-H17.9 to6

01-H17.11 are from Donna Bedore, Mendelson Joe and7

Shirley Farlinger.8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Are there any9

questions or comments from the Commission Members10

on those three submissions.11

Mr. Jack.12

13

01-H17.12, Written submission from Maher Ghannam14

01-H17.13, Written submission from Bruce Brennan15

01-H17.14, Written submission from Mallory Kawa16

01-H17.15, Written submission from Milos Rudolf17

01-H17.16, Written submission from Nicholas Facey18

MR. JACK:  Submissions numbered19

01-H17.12 to 01-H17.16 are from Maher Ghannam,20

Bruce Brennan, Mallory Kawa, Milos Rudolf and21

Nicholas Facey.22

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Are there any23

questions or comments from the Commission Members24

with regards to these written submissions?25
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Thank you.1

Mr. Jack.2

3

01-H17.17, Written submission from Rene M. Dimen4

01-H17.18, Written submission from Subramanian5

Kumar6

01-H17.19, Written submission from Doug James7

01-H17.20, Written submission from Prasanna8

Duraiappan9

01-H17.21, Written submission from John K. Riley10

MR. JACK:  Submissions numbered11

01-H17.17 to 01-H17.21 are from Rene Dimen,12

Subramanian Kumar, Doug James, Prasanna13

Duraiappan, John Riley.14

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Are there any15

questions or comments from the Commission Members16

on these written submissions?  Thank you.17

Mr. Jack.18

19

01-H17.22, Written submission from Bhagat Sudhir20

01-H17.23, Written submission from Robert Richard21

01-H17.24, Written submission from Gord Restivo22

01-H17.25, Written submission from E. & J. Marczak23

01-H17.26, Written submission from Serge Chawla24

MR. JACK:  Submissions numbered25
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01-H17.22 to 01-H17.26 are from Bhagat Sudhir,1

Robert Richard, Gord Restivo, E. & J. Marczak and2

Serge Chawla.3

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Are there any4

questions or comments from the Commission Members5

on these written submissions?  Thank you.6

Mr. Jack.7

8

01-H17.27, Written submission from K.S. Prabhu9

01-H17.28, Written submission from Delores Davis10

01-H17.29, Written submission from Lawrence S.11

Jurewicz12

01-H17.30, Written submission from K.C. Mathew13

01-H17.31, Written submission from Mike Stewart14

MR. JACK:  Submissions 01-H17.2715

to 01-H17.31 are from K.S. Prabhu, Delores Davis,16

Lawrence Jurewicz, K.C. Mathew and Mike Stewart.17

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Are there any18

questions or comments from the Commission Members19

on these written submissions?  Thank you.20

Mr. Jack.21

22

01-H17.32, Written submission from Bhagavanta Rao23

Guduri24

01-H17.33, Written submission from Hector L. Golan25
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01-H17.34, Written submission from Usman Hamdani1

01-H17.35, Written submission from Rosina2

Ego-Aguirre3

01-H17.36, Written submission from Richard4

Lorenzin5

MR. JACK:  Submissions numbered6

01-H17.32 to 01-H17.36 are from Bhagavanta Rao7

Guduri, Hector Golan, Usman Hamdani, Rosina8

Ego-Aguirre and Richard Lorenzin.9

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Are there any10

questions or comments from the Commission Members11

on these written submissions?  Thank you.12

Mr. Jack.13

14

01-H17.37, Written submission from City of15

Pickering16

01-H17.38, Written submission from Daryl Capson17

01-H17.39, Written submission from Jeyasuthan18

Alalasuntharam19

01-H17.40, Written submission from Manuel Ramirez20

MR. JACK:  Submissions numbered21

01-H17.37 to 01-H17.40 are from the City of22

Pickering, Daryl Capson, Jeyasuthan Alalasuntharam23

and Manuel Ramirez.24

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Are there25
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questions from the Commission?1

Ms MacLachlan.2

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  On submission3

01-H17.37 from the City of Pickering, I would just4

like to ask the OPG for a response to the issues5

that have been raised, the first one being with6

respect to reaching an MOU, a Memorandum of7

Understanding with the City of Pickering8

concerning mutual aid, coordinated fire response9

and joint drills.  Have their been discussions10

towards reaching an MOU?11

MR. STRICKERT:  Yes, it's12

Bob Strickert, Ontario Power Generation.13

Yes, there were discussions with14

staff of the City of Pickering.  We have drafted15

an MOU that reflects those discussions.  We have16

provided it to the staff of the City of Pickering. 17

The City of Pickering is reviewing those at this18

point in time and are bringing it forward to19

council in November for agreement with the Council20

of the City of Pickering.21

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  Thank you. 22

And with respect to what they have stated in23

paragraph 3, would that Memorandum of24

Understanding address provision of adequate fire25
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and emergency response services to the community?1

MR. STRICKERT:  Yes, that is2

correct.  The Memorandum of Understanding deals3

with the requirement for the city, which is a4

legal requirement to support us, but also outlines5

the support that we will provide to the City of6

Pickering fire services and so it is a mutual7

agreement, if you like, mutual aid agreement.8

In terms of work, we practice with9

the City of Pickering, have been practising with10

the City of Pickering for a number of years and11

assist with their training and they collaborate in12

our training.  So it deals with those issues and13

should we be summonsed to provide help, we would14

respond.15

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  Thank you.  I16

would just like to go back to the MOU that has17

been drafted.  When was that final draft reached?18

MR. STRICKERT:  I'm going to ask19

John Froats, who is our Site Support Director and20

who has been managing this interface to give you21

the specifics on that.  John.22

MR. FROATS:  Good afternoon.  I'm23

John Froats, Director of Site Support at the24

Pickering Nuclear Power Facility.  As25
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Mr. Strickert indicated, I have been working with1

the City of Pickering on this issue.2

We have had an agreement with the3

town for some number of years that results in4

their attending the site for any fire alarm that5

is raised.  The agreement that was drafted was6

submitted about a month ago, in its current form,7

for comment by the Pickering Fire Services8

Organization.  We have been back and forth a9

number of times and we have incorporated many of10

the lessons learned from the current drill program11

into that document.12

It speaks to joint training13

programs.  It speaks to ongoing drill programs in14

future years and it talks about sharing of15

resources and equipment.  It also outlines a fire16

safety plan which sets the tactical way that we17

would fight a turbine fire at the power plant.18

It's supported by a standard19

operating agreement which we believe is the first20

in North America that takes a municipal fire21

brigade and an industrial fire brigade and22

outlines the joint strategy to deal with the23

event.24

To give you a sense of the kind of25
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cooperation that exists today, we had opportunity1

on Saturday, we had an individual at the plant2

that had a heart attack and when our emergency3

response team attended, the individual was showing4

no vital signs.  Our people were able to bring him5

back and we received very high compliments from6

the town with the response that was managed on the7

weekend.8

We have had a number of joint9

drills.  There is one more in the series of10

internal joint drills which is currently scheduled11

for next weekend.  Each one of those drills is12

debriefed and the lessons learned are incorporated13

into the document.14

So it has been with the staff for15

about a month.  I have a letter from Mr. Quinn,16

the Chief Administrative Officer that, as17

Mr. Strickert indicated, it will go to council in18

November.19

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  Thank you.  I20

was just trying to get a sense of the timing. 21

This submission on behalf of the city was dated22

August 28th.  Would that predate the draft MOU23

that you are speaking of?24

MR. FROATS:  Yes, it would.25



147

StenoTran

MEMBER MacLACHLAN:  Thank you.1

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Dr. Giroux.2

MEMBER GIROUX:  Thank you.  This3

is interesting and useful information.  But as a4

comment, Madam Chair, I have a problem with the5

demands from the City of Pickering to add two6

conditions to the licence of making appropriate7

arrangements and of entering the MOU.  It can be8

construed as giving a power of veto to the City of9

Pickering on issuing the licence and that causes a10

problem for me.11

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Dr. Barnes.12

MEMBER BARNES:  Yes.  Since there13

is no one from the City of Pickering, perhaps OPG,14

if not staff, might be able to answer just a15

question for information.16

In the Province of Ontario where17

you have sort of a city department here that has18

to respond to a large unit in the nuclear station19

there, do they have to support all the staff and20

the kind of fire fighting equipment and so on out21

of the city coffers, or in a situation like this22

which is generating a lot of other things, energy23

and so on for the Province of Ontario, is some of24

those resources provided by the Province of25
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Ontario in special cases like this, City of1

Pickering?2

MR. STRICKERT:  I will let John3

Froats outline who supplies what with respect to4

the fire fighting at the plant.  John.5

MR. FROATS:  If I could just have6

the question repeated for my clarity.  Is the7

question:  Does the province supply equipment to8

augment the City of Pickering?9

MEMBER BARNES:  Right.  Pickering10

is a small town compared to others and yet it has11

this large structure that it has to protect and so12

forth.  Does all that burden fall to the taxpayers13

of Pickering or in situations like this and14

specifically in this case, does the City of15

Pickering receive additional provincial monies in16

recognition of that fact?17

MR. FROATS:  In terms of the18

specifics of the response for the Pickering19

station, the funding of the fire brigade, the20

officers and equipment that attend are based from21

the Pickering City.  The Pickering City has22

capability to draw from neighbouring Ajax and23

Scarborough in the event of a large event in the24

area, but are for the most part funded from the25
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city.1

Our mutual aid agreement outlines2

some training support that Ontario Power3

Generation is helping to share the cost with. 4

Things like joint training for command and control5

structures in the response to events and a staff6

position for the town to be able to coordinate7

activities between OPG and the city.8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Dr. Barnes.9

MEMBER BARNES:  So just to revisit10

an old issue then, and a question to staff, is it11

your opinion, staff, that the City of Pickering12

augmented by OPG's capacity is sufficient to fight13

major fires at Pickering nuclear station?14

MR. HARVIE:  Yes, we have reviewed15

the fire safety assessment done for Pickering16

which does credit as one of the mitigation methods17

the coordinated fire response between Ontario18

Power Generation and the City of Pickering Fire19

Department which is why we have -- our Appendix D20

contains a requirement to submit evidence that21

such a coordinated response is indeed in place22

because it's credited.23

But with that coordinated response24

we are satisfied that their fire safety assessment25
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is valid and the protection is adequate. 1

Mr. Blyth may wish to add some further comments.2

MR. BLYTH:  The only thing I would3

like to add is that we have a similar situation4

with the Darlington plant that relies on support5

from the Clarington Fire Department for large6

fires.  So it is not without precedent.7

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.8

Mr. Jack.9

10

01-H17.41, Written submission from Ontario Chamber11

of Commerce12

01-H17.42, Written submission from David Cheng13

01-H17.43, Written submission from C.W. McDonald14

01-H17.44, Written submission from Ashraf Khan15

01-H17.45, Written submission from The Society of16

Energy Professionals17

MR. JACK:  Thank you, Madam Chair.18

Going back to the list of written19

submissions, submission 01-H17.41 to 01-H17.45 are20

from the Ontario Chamber of Commerce, David Cheng,21

C.W. McDonald, Ashraf Khan and The Society of22

Energy Professionals.23

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Are there any24

questions or comments from the Commission Members25
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with regards to these written submissions?  Thank1

you very much.2

That brings to the end the3

discussion of the written submissions.4

You will note this morning that a5

questions was asked further to the presentation of6

17.7 by Great Lakes United with regards to the7

current status in the United States and8

cooperation, as my memory serves, between the9

federal levels -- federal and state levels with10

regards to responses.  My understanding is11

Mr. Waddington has a response on this.12

MR. WADDINGTON:  Thank you,13

Madam Chairman.  Indeed, I have.14

We have reviewed the U.S.15

licensing practice with Mr. Dan Barss of the US16

NRC's Emergency Preparedness Office and we have17

reviewed precisely the federal regulations that18

are made by the US NRC which constitutes their19

legal basis rather than licence conditions as is20

done here in Canada.21

"The regulatory requirement22

are set out in the US Code of23

Federal Regulations 10 CFR 5024

and Appendix E to those25
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regulations.1

Paragraph 50.47(a)(1) states2

'Except as provided in3

paragraph (d) of this4

section, no initial operating5

licence for a nuclear power6

reactor will be issued unless7

a finding is made by the NRC 8

that there is reasonable9

assurance that adequate10

protective measures can and11

will be taken in the event of12

a radiological emergency.  No13

finding under this section is14

necessary for issuance of a15

renewed nuclear power reactor16

operating licence.'17

Part 50.47(a)(2) states in18

part19

'The NRC will base its20

finding on a review of the21

Federal Emergency Management22

Agency (FEMA) findings and23

determinations as to whether24

State and local emergency25
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plans are adequate and1

whether there is reasonable2

assurance that they can be3

implemented, and on the NRC4

assessment as to whether the5

applicant's on site emergency6

plans are adequate and7

whether there is reasonable8

assurance that they can be9

implemented.10

The notification requirements11

are contained in Appendix E12

to Part 50, Paragraph D.3 as13

follows:14

'A licensee shall have the15

capability to notify16

responsible State and local17

governmental agencies within18

15 minutes after declaring an19

emergency.  The licensee20

shall demonstrate that the21

State/local officials have22

the capability to make a23

public notification decision24

promptly on being informed by25
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the licensee of an emergency1

condition."2

The appendix goes on later to say:3

"The design objective of the4

prompt public notification5

system shall be to have the6

capability to essentially7

complete the initial8

notification of the public9

within the plume exposure10

pathway ... within about 1511

minutes.  The use of this12

notification capability will13

range from immediate14

notification of the public15

(within 15 minutes of the16

time that State and local17

officials are notified that a18

situation exists requiring19

urgent action) to the more20

likely events where there is21

substantial time available22

for the State and local23

governmental officials to24

make a judgment whether or25
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not to activate the public1

notification system."2

It goes on to say:3

"The responsibility for4

activating such a public5

notification system shall6

remain with the appropriate7

governmental authorities."8

Thank you, Madam Chairman.9

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very10

much, Mr. Waddington.  I believe that that fulfils11

the need to table that with the Commission in12

terms of satisfying the needs for that item.13

We are now finished the14

submissions part.  Before closing, I would just15

like to ask the Commission Members if there were16

any further questions on the documents that were17

received on June 28th, August 9th or today?18

Thank you very much.  I will turn19

the microphone over to Mr. Jack.20


